FIRE AND EXPLOSION CONSEQUENCE MODELING IN THE ARCTIC REGION

GHAFFAR KESHAVARZ







FIRE AND EXPLOSION CONSEQUENCE MODELING IN THE ARCTIC REGION

by

©Ghaffar Keshavarz

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Engineering

Faculty of Engineering and Applied Science

Memorial University of Newfoundland

June 2011

St. John's

Newfoundland

Abstract

Pool fires and explosions are among the most frequent accidents in process facilities. For pool fires, flame impirgement and thermal radiation are main hazardoos characteristic. Whereas, were presented and generity polde duration are the main treats to homms and assets in the case of explosions. Environmental variables significantly affect the behavior of fires and explosions. However, the effect of environmental parameters in the cold regions like actic has not been sufficiently stabilistic. This study presents two new models. A steady state and fully developed pool fire model that takes into account the effects of all environmental variables like temperature, the presence of droptets and surface reflexivity on the thermal radiation and subsequently on the fire consequence assessment. Another model has been proposed to account the effect of anow layers on explosion overgressure. A detailed description of model development and eduction metholology are reserved in the thesis.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my thesis supervisors Dr. Fasisal Khan and Dr. Kelly Hawboldt, for their patience, guidance and sharing their immerse knowledge through this thesis research. I gratefully acknowledge the financial support provided by the Natural Science and Engineering Research Council (NSERC) Canada, and American Bureau of Shipping (ABS) to conduct this research.

I like to thank Dr. Ronald Haynes and Dr. Rouzbeh Abbassi for their helps and precise comments through this work.

I would like to thank my father, mother, brother and sisters for the love, motivation and friendship they have given me every day of my life. Finally I like to thank my friends for their friendships and supports.

List of Tables

4.1	List of zone models with a brief description	26
4.2	CFD models for fire modeling applications	34
4.3	Comparison between zone models and CFD models	36
6.1	List of selected empirical models with brief descriptions	77
7.1	Constants for Eq. (56)	91

List of Figures

1.1	The area of focus for this thesis	. 2
2.1	Arctic circle	5
2.2	Snow and ice covered waters, Arctic region	6
2.3	Temperature variation during a year in plus 80 N	. 8
2.4	Frequency of wind velocities in Barents Sea	. 9
3.1	Overall consequence with different categories	13
3.2	Available methods for consequence assessment	16
4.1	Different fire categories and their hazards	21
4.2	Control volumes and zones for a two zone model	24
4.3	Layers of a multi zone model	25
5.1	Steps which must be followed in Fay model	48
5.2	Solution steps of the proposed pool fire model	56
5.3	Temperature distribution for Fay model	57
5.4	Temperature distribution for different models	58
5.5	Comparison of predicted thermal radiations	59
5.6	Contribution of plume zone in thermal radiation flux	60

v

5.7 Percentage of plume zone contribution in the total radiation flux	60
5.8 Difference in the receiving thermal radiation	61
5.9 Reflection contribution in the thermal radiation	62
5.10 Thermal radiation flux	63
5.11 Attenuation of thermal radiation flux for different droplets sizes	64
5.12 The effect of droplet diameter distribution on thermal radiation extinction	64
5.13 Effect of droplet mass concentration on the attenuation of thermal radiation	65
5.14 Difference in receiving thermal radiation (Case 1 - Case 2)	66
5.15 Difference in receiving thermal radiation for arctic conditions (Case 1- Case 2)	67
5.16 Effect of different type of droplets on the thermal radiation extinction	68
5.17 Difference in receiving thermal radiation at the presence of ice droplets	68
7.1 Flow chart for overpressure calculation by Baker-Strehlow model	92
7.2 Flowchart for overpressure calculation using the new model	96
7.3 Snow compaction in depth, initial snow density = 125 kg/m3	
and applied overpressure = 10 bar	98
7.4 Snow compaction in depth, initial snow density = 250 kg/m3	
and applied overpressure = 10 bar	98

7.5	Comparison of the rate of density change (Initial snow density = 125 kg/m ³ - Initial st	low
dens	ity = 250 kg/m ³)	99
7.6	Snow compaction in depth when the applied overpressure is equal to 1 bar;	
initi	al snow density = 125 kg/m3	100
7.7	Local behavior of snow when snow depth = 0.5 m	101
7.8	Local behavior of snow when depth = 0.25 m	101
7.9	Snow surface displacement due to shockwave interaction	102
7.10	Comparison between overpressure of several cases for close distances	103
7.11	Pick overpressure over snow for several different snow densities in	
com	parison to Baker-Strehlow model for medium distances	104
7-12	Comparison between overpressure of several cases in far distances	104
7.13	Risk level versus distance for different cases	106

Nomenclature

- A Area cross section (m2)
- Cp Specific heat (kj/kg.K)
- D Diameter (m)

D_d Desired distance (m)

- E Energy (kj)
- Le Height of the combustion zone (m)
- M Mass (kg)
- P Momentum (kg.m/s)
- P. Overpressure (bar)
- T Temperature (K)
- T, Ambient temperature (K)
- Z Height (m)
- Zo Height of imaginary source (m)

- di Distance (m)
- f Mass ratio (product/fuel)
- g Gravity of Earth (9.8 m/s2)
- h, Fuel heating value (kj/kg)
 - h, Heat of evaporation (kj/kg)
- m Fuel burning rate (kg/s)
- q Released energy (kj)
- q" Thermal radiation intensity (kw/m2)
- rf Reflection index

- Greek Symbols
- a Dimensionless correction constant
- y Dimensionless radiation constant
- n Dimensionless correction constant
- ρ Density (kg/m³)

Superscripts

"." Average value

Subscripts

- e Combustion zone
- h Horizontal direction
- p Plume zone
- r Reflection
- v Vertical direction

- p. Ambient air density (kg/m3)
- q. Combustion zone equivalent ratio
 - Vertical velocity (m/s)

Contents

A	Abstracts		
A	Acknowledgements		
L	ist o	f Tables	IV
L	ist o	f Figures	v
N	ome	nclature V	ш
1	Int	roduction	1
	1.1	Motivation and Scope	1
	1.2	Thesis Outline	2
2	Are	ctic Characteristics	4
	2.1	Arctic Definition and Boundaries	4
	2.2	Snow and Ice	5
	2.3	Temperature	6
	2.4	Wind	8
	2.5	Fog and Visibility	10
	2.6	Humidity	10
3	Cor	asequence Assessment	12
	3.1	Methods for Consequence Assessment	13
			IX

	3.2 Converting to Measurable Impacts	16
4	Fire Modeling	18
	4.1 Fire Categories	19
	4.2 Modeling	21
	4.3 Models	21
	4.3.1 Empirical Correlations	22
	4.3.2 Zone Models	22
	4.3.3 Zone Models Limitations	27
	4.3.4 CFD Models	28
	4.3.5 CFD Models Requirements	30
	4.3.6 CFD Models Limitations	34
	4.4 CFD Models versus Zone Models	36
5	Modeling of Pool Fires in Arctic Region	38
	5.1 Previous Works	38
	5.2 Pool Fire Modeling	41
	5.2.1 Fay Model	41
	5.2.2 Proposed Model	49

х

	5.3 Results and Discussions	57
	5.3.1 Proposed Model versus Fay Model	. 57
	5.3.2 Surface Reflectivity	61
	5.3.3 Droplets Effects	63
	5.3.4 Arctic Region Conditions	66
6	Explosion Modeling	70
	6.1 Explosion	70
	6.2 Effective Parameters in Explosions	72
	6.3 Modeling	72
	6.3.1 Empirical Models	73
	6.3.1.1 TNT Method	73
	6.3.1.2 Multi-Energy Method	74
	6.3.1.3 Baker-Strehlow Method	75
	6.3.1.4 Congestion Assessment Method (CAM)	75
	6.3.1.5 COMEX	76
	6.3.2 Phenomenological Models	77
	6.3.2.1 SCOPE	78

	6.3.2.2	CLICHĚ	79
	6.3.2.3	NVBANG	80
	6.3.3 CFI	O Models	81
	6.3.3.1	AutoReaGas	82
	6.3.3.2	CFX	83
	6.3.3.3	COBRA	83
	6.3.3.4	EXSIM	84
	6.3.3.5	FLACS	85
	6.3.3.6	NEWT	85
	6.3.3.7	REACFLOW	86
7	Explosion Co	nsequence Modeling in Arctic Region	87
	7.1 Previous	Works	87
	7.2 Modeling		89
	7.2.1 Bak	er-Strehlow Model	89
	7.2.2 The	New Model	93
	7.3 Results a	nd Discussions	97
8	Conclusions .		107

8.1	Contributions of this Thesis	107
8.2	Suggestions for Future Works	108
Bibliography		
Appendix A		
Appen	dix B	119

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Motivation and Scope

Risk-based doign is a widely used and yet growing practice in most of industries. Consequence assessment of the derired fire or explosion scenarios is among the most reusial steps in the risk assessment. There are different methods and models available to proferm consequence analysis. These methods and femodels have been developed and used over years for temperate conditions. Fire or explosion in the arctic region is a unique example of environmentally controlled consequence that has not been studied adequately. The reason is lack of models to include environmental parameters which control the impact propagation. Somvice covered aufaces and the presence of waterice droplets in the air are such parameters that have not been considered in previous methods and models.

These environmental parameters could significantly affect the consequence of an accident; therefore, the contribution of these parameters must be taken into account especially when consequence is estimated for the arctic region. Hence, tadaying the effects of environmental parameters and developing new models for fire and explansion consequence assessment are the one of this thesis, "enger 1.1 illustrates rule suscessment diagram and the focus of this study."



Figure 1.1: The area of focus for this thesis.

1.2 Thesis Outline

Chapter 2 provides a brief description about the arctic region and its main characteristics parameters. Consequence assessment is discussed generally in chapter 3. This chapter explains the proceedure of estimating and converting the consequence of an accident. Different categories of fire and different methods for fire consequence assessment have been discussed in details in chapter 4. This chapter discusses different methods, compares them and points out their imitations and applications. Chapter 5 process the proposed model for pool fire modeling in the aretic region. This chapter includes the mathematical formulation of the proposed model and literature review of the previous works on the pool fire. Chapter of presents available methods and models for explosion consequence assessment. This chapter discusses the advantages and hortcomings of different models. Chapter 7 presents the new model for explosion overpressure calculation in the arctic region. In this chapter, jump equation has been coupled with Baker-Strehlow model. This coupling resulted into order four partial differential equations which have been solved uning finite difference techniques. Finally, the contributions of thesis have been summarized in charters. This chapter includes the suscessions for threa works.

Chapter 2: Arctic Characteristics

As showed in Figure 11, environmental and workplace knowledge is a vital step for consequence assessment. This knowledge contributes to hazard identification and scenario making and subsequently affects the consequence assessmert. Vitation in the environmental parameters may result into significant consequence differences. For example, themal radiation of a pool fitse significantly attemates due to presence of waterice doplets in the air. This chapter briefly indicates the main characteristics of active region which make this region different compared to moderne or ware mejons.

2.1 Arctic Definition and Boundaries

The Arctic region is the region that sumwoulds the North Pole which is located within the Arctic Circle (66.5 N) [1]. When defined this way, the most fundamental characteristic of the Arctic region is 32-bare onlygical in summary and 22-bare attachesse during winter. In spring and antama, duration of day highly depends on the latitude. During almost all the year, Arctic is extremely cold with much of its land covered with snow, ice, and many areas of permatfoot. The environment ranges from large deviated montations to flar plains, spacious tundra lands and large bodies of water, now, and ice.

North Pole Arctic Ocean BLASKE lukternaktes Fort McP Laple Plains Causon City Polly Crossing Prophet Biller CANADA

Figure 2.1: Arctic Circle, a major part of Canada and Alaska are in Arctic Circle. Retrieved Dec 13, 2010, from http://www.dom.de/acircle/acircle.htm.

2.2 Snow and Ice

Much of the Arctic environment is covered in enemous masses of ice. The Arctic Ocean is over 1000 meters in depth, and the surface continuously coated with ice [1]. The thickness of the ice usually mages between 1 to 10 meters with a surface area of approximately 9 to 12 million km². About 30 percent of the Arctic Ocean has very shallow water; these parts are known as the continential shelf. Ice sheets are found throughout the ocean surface all year round, but during summer and the end of spring the ice usually meths at the continential shelf.

In certain areas of Arctic, warm ocean currents increase temperature and moisture content of the atmosphere, causing the amounts of precipitation to increase as well. Some regions can receive more than 3000 millimeters of precipitation per year such as the Norwegian coast, southern leeland and Alaska. In other parts of the Arctic where there is no influence of heat, the temperatures are much lower, therefore receiving less than 150 millimeters per year.

Within the central areas of the Arctic Ocean where it is isolated from surrounding influences that may affect the climate, the majority of the precipitation occars as snow. Although there is rainfall throughout the year, the most rain falls in the warmer months such as in June, July, and August.



Figure 2.2: Snow and ice covered waters, Arctic region. Retrieved Dec 13, 2010, from http://gallerv.usgs.gov/video_tags/seafloor/list/55/1.

2.3 Temperature

The air temperature of the Arccic region is dependent on the solar radiation that it receives from the sun. At locations with higher latitudes, solar radiation is very work and does not provide to much heat to the environment [2]. Temperatures among locations vary because of the differences in radiation and also from surrounding influences. Usually as the sun rises during the morning, the early's surface beats up. Sometimes the weather pattern can affect the properture due to durin of ood all arbitmy the beating process. The edd air flow may cause the morning temperature to rise slowly, remain the same, or even decreases. The opposite effect can happen as well when drafts of warm air flow results in increase of air temperatures.

When solar radiation interacts with hare land, soli in the ground absorbs it and radiates heat which then warms the surrounding air. In the Arctic region most of the energy is spent for working large areas that are covered with its and snow. Especially in the Arctic Cocan, all the solar radiation is used to melt the glasters; so, the temperature remains freezing cold throughout the day. During the night when there is no influence of solar radiation, the air temperature is manipulated by the amount of cold cover present. It has been concluded that the temperature is colder during elect confloxing and warms during cloudy conflictions.

The annual average of incoming solar radiation in the northern part of the Arctic Circle is approximated to be 1000/m² and the areas located at mid latitude receive a range of 150 to 200 Wm². Overall, the Arctic region averaged out to be -34 degrees Celuius in the winter and a range between 3-12 degrees Celuius in the summer seasons.

Surface air temperatures (SATs, approximately 2m above the surface) exhibit remarkable regional and seasonal variability [1, 3]. January average SATs less than -40 < characterizes pairs of Shirkin, Ower the central Arctic Ocean, winter temperature are somewhat moderated by heat fluxes through the ice over, January mean values of -25 < Ca -32. < Care typical [1-3]. During July, mean values over snow-free land surfaces are typically 10 < Ca 20 < C [1-3]. Over the central Arctic Ocean, the presence of a melting ice surface keep summer temperatures close to zero.





2.4 Wind

During white the Arctic region is known to have high which with substrome between calmad periods [1, 4]. With high velocities, the Arctic winds gather nows as it flows through large epon spaces and deposits it in heleneed areas. White wind speech are usually shower than summer wind speech due to frequently occurring inversions, and surface winds are separated by the inversion layer from the strong upper layer winds. Wind speech that how from the west are also normally dower that the winds this blow from the cast.

Arctic winds usually blow in from the west as part of the westerlies. Depending on the topography, there are influences among wind strength, direction, and temperature. As wind flows through coastal channels or mountain passes, its strength can be increased. Katabatic winds flow downward which can be warm or cool according to the situation, forming over glaciers in mountainous areas from high to low grounds, accelerating on the way down. Anabatic winds are usually warm as it flows upward due to the rising of air, frequently forming as air flows off a body of water. Anabatic winds are usually very light, more known as a summer breeze.

Non-surface winds are typically light in the central Arrelie with mean annual speeds averaging 4–6 mk [1, 4]. The NP observations show mean speeds of about 5mb year round. At stations in the Canadian Arrelie, mean wind speeds are typically less than in the Raussian Arrelie due to the lower frequency of cyclone activity. Nevertheless, when they occur, they may last sevend also with externely high speeds exceeding 25 mb [1, 4].



% Occurrence of Wind Speeds

Figure 2.4: Frequency of wind velocities in Barents Sea. Retrieved Dec 13, 2010 from

http://www.barentssea.no/?p=barentssea&l=en .

2.5 Fog and Visibility

For gauses a major visibility problem in the Arctic. There are different types and some of them are known as absection, radiation, and ice fog. Fog is most effont found along the coast parallel to the solver. During the winter senson, the land is much warmer than the surrounding water. As warm air from the water flows over the cool land, the air of opposite temperatures mix to form fog. In the summer season, the same thing occurs except the air flow warmer lands and cooler states mix instead. Ice fog creates fog the same way except that it contists of ice crystal rather than ware for hower, summer search are truementures blows - 3d senses Colius.

Cold air inability to hold moisture causes sea smoke during winter seasons. The temperature of air is significantly lower than water and causes steam to rise. A blacket of water droplets is formed by the steam which is considered to be sea smoke. Sea smoke is known to be another type of fore, formed an a similar fashion and hwaving the same volbility effects.

Another visibility problem in the Aretic region is called Aretic haze. Characteristics of Aretic haze consist of limited visibility in the horizontal directions but clear visibility in the vertical directions. It is known to be formed from very small ice particles since it reflects many different colores as light interacts with the haze. As suntight shines through the haze, it is known as diamond dust because of all the rock-like particles, but near the ground it appears to be mist or smoke [1-3].

2.6 Humidity

Arctic air is expressed to have very low temperatures and moisture content. During the winter, air is significantly colder and dryer over land than it is over water. Since water is warmer than land in the winter, the air above picks up water particles as it flows across the surface and

retains its higher temperature values and moisture content [5]. On average the Arctic relative humidity found at the surface is ranged from 50 to 60 percent. Near the surface, mean specific humidity mass of water vapor per unit mass of air, including the water vapor) for winter as averaged for the region meth of 70- N is only about 1 g kg⁻¹ compared to about 3 to 4 g kg⁻¹ in summer [1].

Chapter 3: Consequence Assessment

Previous chapter briefly pointed out the main characteristics of the arctic region. According to these characteristics and workplace characteristics/generative, scenarios are defined. Once scenario are defined, they are analyzed for consequence and likelihood assessment. Consequence assessment refers to attempts sowed aquestification of hazard intensity. Among hazardoan events, fire and explosion are the most common accidents in oil and gas industries. Fire is more frequent; in contrast explosion has higher damage potential and commonly leads to fatality, injury and properly loss. The source processing and calculated in terms of production loss, human behl hos, sussets loss, and environment damages.

Consequence assessment helps to determine the potential damage due to hazardous occasion; however, but does not account for how frequent the accident occurs. If the results of consequence assessment are not directly quantifiable, then it has to be converted to some measurable impacts (monetay terms surally).

Integration of all identified losses (e.g. production loss, asset loss, human health and safety loss, environment loss, information and Roovledge loss) to obtain the overall consequence of a hazardous event requires special treatment [6-8]. Figure 3.1 shows the flowchart for an overall consequence with different categories.



Figure 3.1: Overall consequent with different categories.

3.1 Methods for Consequence Assessment

Scenarios are identified according to the consequences of hazards, in terms of the probable fatalities, injuries, damages, and failures that can be determined in three different ways [6-9]. Available methods can vary from highly subjective methods like engineering judgment to highly computational methods using computational fluid dynamic (CPD) tools.

Hittorical data can be used to evaluate consequences. The scenario can be compared to accidents of the past that had aimilar hazards. For example, reviewing the last accidents will be to show the trend of consequences and its intensity. Moreover, it helps for a better understanding of the consequences for specific events, and breaks down the damage outcome of each consequential effect. Historical data may be specific to the environment of the incident, reselfs to structure of a similar tree sharing the same scenared location or owner. There are advantages and disadvantages for estimating consequences with historical data. The data helps support the values given in a specific accident to calculate the consequences, if they are sufficient enough to give precise results, data from these past incidents can be used to they are a sufficient discussion. The sub-time may be precised for average valued results that have a set number of variables, experiments that have a large number of variables are not accounted for, and outputs a significant difference in data. The incidents used in comparison should have very similar structures for the best results. Another problem that may arise is the errors or change in data over time which discourages the use of the information previously collected.

The size of databases is a major contribution in consequence estimation, more data is available as it increases in size. Though there may be sufficient data, the information needed to be accurate. Often, the details provide are not all the datatis required for consequence estimation. Historical data is rarely complete because minor incidents that could have led to major incidents are not always recorded, to use historical data, the relevancy of the data must be determined and if it is suitable to be studied. (If applicable, then apply, if partially, apply judgment to modify data, and from, use another method)

Engineering Jolgment is another useful way to evaluate consequences. This method is limited to Jodgments or opinions that are of engineering expertise, in order to have consistency in results. Engineering Jodgments may be based from the previous experience of another practitioner or from the use of an organized and reliable process such as the Delphi method. This processes is very practical because it provides estimation that is completely inexistent or tack in other methods. The Delphi method causes problems for most practitioners as it requires skill and exercisince to be used.

Another disadvantage from the use of engineering judgment is bias optimiser; they arise from various individuals according to what has happened in the past. Thus always the optimion of several experts must be asked and an individual optimion cannot be relied on lonely. Subsequently this results in a range of estimations and potential outcomes. Although this method does not provide a point value, sometimes the inaccuracy is fine when a range of values is of interest instead of aspecific estimation.

Models have been developed to evaluate accident consequences; they can calculate the number of deaths or injurise, loss, cost of downtime or business interruptions, and also any environmental damages. Fire models are normally capable of evaluating fire development, mokes movement, structural response, and evacuation response while estimating the time it takes to reach its critical damage threshold. Likewise explosion models are able to estimate dispersion, finme propagation and generated overpressure. These models are used for quantitative estimates based on nisonalized methods and any changes in the design are related to the consequence results; therefore, allowing designers to acknowledge where changes should be made to minimize risk.

Accurate input values are sometimes hard to nequire due to uncertainties. Depending on how complex the problem may be, one simple model cannot provide all the required results and need to be combined with other models. Who using one model at a time, the results of one may be used as input data for another as a sequence, and if mintakes are made in the beginning, the entire process will be incorrect. Figure 3.2 shows available methods for consequence assessment and their advantases and dischardnases.



Figure 3.2: Available methods for consequence assessment

3.2 Converting Consequence to Measurable Impacts

Consequences caused from accidental fires and explosions are measured in different ways. This includes the measure of health and safety impacts, loss of property, business disturbance costs, or environmental damages. The consequences can be subjective or objective, and can be caused by direct or indirect factors and must be identified during the risk assessment to do a reliable risk assessment.

Evaluating consequence is more difficult compared to evaluating hazards, in a way that the value of loss or harm may be unclear and hard to determine. While life safety consequences are

estimated, injuries and loss of human life are included in the criteria but a lost of the time other important factors are not included. Factors such as lower quality of life, pain and suffering, rehabilitation after a fire related insident, mability to work after an accident, and effects on family support. There are other long term concerns that include loss of image and market shares for a specific business. Such impacts are very complicated and in most cases are not considered as a part of consequence assessment.

Chapter 4: Fire Modeling

As discussed in previous chapter, there are several methods to estimate consequence of an accident. Among those methods, mathematical modeling is recognized to be the most poverfall methods due to its flexibility and ability to handle different level of complexity and details. Variables methods may be divided into two main categories based on their outputs: physical models and effect models. Physical models calculate variables which are direct outcomes of a hzarahous event. For example they may estimate parameters like temperature, radiation, toxic gas concentration. Effect models concern the outcomes of physical models to more sensible impact like faulties, injury or loss of property.

Models may be classified as empirical and computational. Empirical tools estimate parameters based on experimentally obtained correlations; thus, a short time is needed for calculations. The assumptions and limiting conditions during the derivation of these correlations. limit the application to simple geometrics. In contrast to empirical tools, computational tools take advantage of governing equations in estimating desired parameters. Although it takes a much longer computational time to run these models, the result is expected to be more accurate and reasonable. These models have the ability be applied for complex geometries where the subclication of induce empirical model may the mominaless.

Although there are numerous models available for consequence modeling, selecting the most suitable model is not an easy task. In selecting a model all vorkplace, environment condition and different scenario must be considered and the selected model must have the ability to take into account these conditions. For example the FRED may be used to estimate impacts of a hazardoos even it is a simple geometry, however, it is not applicable it reflective surfaces such as answ present. Fire, Release, Explosion and Dispersion (FRED) is a software developed by Shell for quick estimations based on the experimental data.

4.1 Fire Categories

The minimic cause of impay or damage from a large open hydrocarbon fire is thermal relation. The different types of fires behave differently and exhibit markedly different radiation characteristics. Radiation and convections are the principal mechanisms for transferring heat from if ne to a structure. The radiation is smally the dominant mode of heat transfer, although convective heat transfer becomes an important mode for structures directly impinged or englifed. Typically, fires can be classified into four categories; pool fires, jet fires, fireballs and flash fires. In a pool fire, the pool of vaporting find forms havymey controlled harbitet flame where the field vapor has negligible initial momentum. Pool fires score from the accidental release of liquid field during loading of turks or due to rupture and/or facture in pipes and tasks. The probability of occurrence for this type of fire depends on the type of firels and environmental conditions. Heavy fields are most likely to produce pool fire while light field may evaporate and produces vapor cloud, in warm environments fike the Arctic.

Let first second the to immediate or quick ignition of presentrated fuel. This field could be a single phase of gas, gas and liquid and even sometimes liquid [10-12]. Jet first are much more diagnosms thin pool first because of the ratio of its inspace. Depending on the scenario specification (released phase and angle of release) jet fires can be horizontal or vertical. Horizontal jet fires are more hazardoso especially downwink. Jet fires may lead to implegement of structures, constructure of sectors of the orizontal or system to the scenario of structures.
Since jet fires have high rafii of impact, scenarios which include jet fires should be specified precisely because of domino effects. The domino effect is the situation when an accidental fire triggers and expands fires to the other parts workplace. This is an extremity hazardous event when the installation is highly congested due to limitation of space like offshore structures and ships. In those places, jet fires lead to a very high rate of heat transfer and rapid deformation-distortion of structure.

The domino effects of pool frees or jet frees may increase the pressure inside a tank which contains flammable compounds. The increases in temperature and pressure may result in tank fulture due to builting liquid expansion vapor explosion (BLEVE) [13, 14]. In this situation, due to a sudden pressure drop, liquid expansites and ignites. This results in an overpressure and missile hazards. Furthermore, this results in a higher thermal radiation compared to jet and pool frees.

Due to the thermal radiation, overpressure and missile hazards, BLEVE could be more hazardson than other types of fires. If the tank contains gas, this may result in a very large and rapid fireball. Such a fireball has the highest thermal radiation profile among all different types of fires. The fireball shape, behavior and size are strictly related to type of fuel, fullare mode and falture time.

A flash fire is a type of fire in which there is a short delay between the release and ignition times. In this category of fire, the gas or vapor cloud is released and then is ignited, thus, there will be a negligible overpressure. Flash fires are transient and result in a temporary heat radiation. However it could trigger other types of fire especially if flame turns back to the source. Figure 4.1 summizes the categories of free.



Figure 4.1: Different fire categories and their hazards.

4.2 Modeling

After understanding of the scenario's requirements, specifications and characteristics, mathematical modeling is used to estimate the possible scenario consequences. A variety of tools and models are available to perform consequence assessment. Selecting the optimal model requires an understanding of their strength and limitations.

4.3 Models

In fire modeling the objective is to understand fire behavior and its outcomes. Depending on required accuracy, complexity of system and required time there are numerous mathematical models which could be used for fire modeling. Based on the employed mathematical techniques and solution methods, mathematical models can be divided in three main categories: empirical correlations, zone models and CFD models.

4.3.1 Empirical Correlations

Empirical correlations based models are the simplest models. They are based on empirical relations which have been developed considering the algebraic relation between input parameters and outcomes of first. Since in fire modeling especially in post area thermal ratation and convection are the most important parameters, these models are mostly devoted to estimate thermal radiation, temperature profile and convection. For example in jet fire modeling, parameters like type of fiel, fiel mass rate and discharge diameter is used to estimate thermal ratidation, coveredone and the visible teaph of the flames.

Although these models are flat and user friendly, there are several limitations which reatricting their application. First of all, most of these models are on the base of finite number of experiments constrained with experimental conditions. Secondly, there are inlured associate with fitting correlations to a restricted data set. Furthermore, most of the experiments have been carried out for open spaces or very simple and not congested endoarse. So these models must not beared for fubble constrained workshock like low-flower structures.

4.3.2 Zone Models

The application of zone models started in mid-1990 with introduction of one zone models for study of post-flashover and specially movement of toxic gaues in other compartments. Later two zone models is to divide compartments of porf-flashover behavior estimations. The concept behind zone models is to divide compartments or enclosures into two or more spatially homogeneous volumes. Torons. The model has been observed to take take in real cases and exerciments [15, 16]. In these models, the upper layer has higher temperature and temperature drops in subsequent lower layers. In these models, the plume concept is used to take into account smoke and hot air movement above the fire.

For each spatial volume (zone), physical parameters such as species concentration, temperature and density are assumed to be uniform. This means that all the paraticles in a specific zone have same properties and these properties change only with time. Although the results from experiments show some perturbations and variations from these assumptions, in general the results of these models or in good agreement with experiments.

Mass, momentum and energy conservation equations result in a set of Oddinary Differential Equations (ODE). The conservation equations are coupled with gas laws (typically the ideal gas assumption) for calculations. In zone models the physical properties in a zone considered homogenous; thus, conservation laws are applied to estimate energy, mass and momentum transport between adjacent zones. Calculations are conducted by modeling sub-fire processes: convection, diffusion, combustion and third flow.

The momentum conservation law is not applied explicitly as not all the required information for pressure and velocity is available in the model. The application of momentum conservation law is governed by the mass movement frem plume fire to zones and from adjacent zones to ventilation and queen areas.

Zone models maybe classified based on the number of zones in each compartment: one zone, two zone and multi zone models. In one zone models the entire compartment has the same properties like temperature and species concentration. Due to planne rising and fire turbulent babyies, these two or models are not moreoristic where the two is a first. Such a some zone model

has been developed and used for analysis and estimation of smoke movement in other compartments.

Two zone models divide the volume of enclosure to two volumes where the upper zone is at high temperature and the lower zone at lower temperature. This layering is due to buoyance effect and the rise of hot gases from plane. These models are more realistic in comparison to one zone models even when only the smoke. These models are more realistic in the source of the due to presence of colder air in remote compartment, hwapancy effect and finally stratification. Recause of two zone model since, they could be used for pre-flashwer and good-flashwer fire modeling. Figure 42 presents control volumes for two zone models.



Physical properties of gas inside the fire compartment:

- E is the internal energy of gas
- m is the mass terms
- Pint is the gas pressure
 - is the energy terms
 - is the gas temperature
- V is the volume
- a is the gas density

Figure 4.2: Control volumes and zones for a two zone model. Retrieved 12 January 2011 from:http://www.mace.manchester.ac.uk/project/research/structures/structire/Design/performanc

e/fireModelling/zoneModels/twoZoneModel.htm

Finally multi zone models were developed to improve accuracy and also predict vertical temperature variations and toxics gas concentrations [17, 18]. In this method, the compartment space is divided into an arbitrary number of zones and the physical properties of each layer are assumed to be uniform. The fire planne flow does not mix with adjacent layers and fire planne flow is upward until it reaches the ceiling. Therefore, in these models the assumption is that all the basis transformed to the two layer.

Conservations laws are solved in the boundary of layers to estimate the average values of parameters such as temperature in layers. Due to the presence of multiple zones, computational time is longer than two zone models. Figure 4.3 shows segments of a multi zone model.



 $(1-F_r) \cdot Q_r$

Figure 4.3: Lavers of a multi zone model.

Although different zone models apply different methodology and techniques for calculations, they have some assumptions in common which distinguish them from CFD models:

- Uniform physical properties inside each zone.
- No diffusion between zones boundaries.
- Diffusion can occur between zones and the enclosure wall. Although in most modeled it is neglected (due to very small value).
- Plume flow rises to the ceiling continuously.
- Plume flow does not mix or affect moderate level zones in its rising.
- In most of models, the horizontal cross section (area) of the compartment is constant.

Numerous zone models have been developed and validated with experimental results. The below table presents most commonly used models.

Model	Country	Description
ARGOS	Denmark	Multi-compartment zone model
ASET	US	One room zone, no ventilation
ASET-B	US	ASET in BASIC language instead of FORTRAN language
BRANZFIRE	New Zealand	Multi room zone model, including flame speed, multi fire and mechanical ventilation
BRI-2	Japan/US	Two layer zone model for multistory, multi compartment smoke transport
CALTECH	US	Pre-flashover zone model
CCFM.VENTS	US	Multi room zone with ventilation
CFIRE-X	Germany	Compartment fire, specially liquid hydrocarbon pool fire
CiFi	France	Multi room zone model
COMPBRN-III	US	Compartment zone fire
FFM	US	Pre-flashover zone model
FIRAC	US	Include complex vent systems

Table 4.1: List of zone models with a brief description [19, 20].

FIREWIND	Australia	Multi room zone model with several smaller sub-model	
MRFC	Germany	Multi room zone model for smoke movement and temperature load on structures	
NAT	France	Single compartment zone model with attention to response of structures	
OZONE	Belgium	Zone model with attention to structure response	
RFIRES	US	Pre-flashover zone model	
SFIRE-4	Sweden	Post-flashover zone model	
WPIFIRE	US	Multi room zone fire	

4.3.3 Zone Models Limitations

Zone models are limited due to assumptions during derivation, formutation and application. One of the most important assumptions in these models is that a compartment is to be divided into small number of uniformed property zones and calculations are to be done with in each layer. Since in each layer all the physical properties are the same, there is no temperature or concentration gradients in the layer. This means that in whole layer, temperature and gas concentration is the same regardless to the location of fire or vent. This is problematic when the gas concentration or temperature at a specific location for example when determining the optimal location of make detectors.

The other limitation is due to zone transparency and radiation. The radiation magnitude is directly a function of narrounding environment: species concentration, absorption coefficient and temperature. The assumption of a uniform hot layer above the cold layer overestimates radiative heat from hot layer to cold layer. This in turn could result in underestimating the temperature of the bot layer.

One of the main shortcomings of zone models is the inability to account for turbulent plume behavior. Especially in multi zone models where there are several layers, the assumption that bot gases move upward towards the ceiling without any effect on intermediate layers. This result in an underestimation for lower layers temperatures and overestimation for upper layers temperature.

Most of zone models need the rate of heat release before starting the simulation process. The rate of heat releases is a function of combustion efficiency which in turn is related to air to field rates. For example when oxygen concentration decreases, for a solid fuel, thrue length may decrease and change to a smoldering process. Since the heat release rate changes with time and susce, using it ais an innum parameter will imnus the model accuracy.

4.3.4 Computational Fluid Dynamic (CFD) Models

Rapid growth of both hardware and software computer knowledge and technology have moved models from correlation based to compute based on the governing equations (CFD models). Although description of CFD is behind the scope of this thesis, a brief description is helpful. A CFD model is a deterministic tool for simulating real time scenarios. CFD models approximate the solution of a set of algebraic and differential equations. However here, equations are solved and on load merovination of differential equations.

In these models a set of non-linear, time and spatial dependent equations (Navier-Stokes) are solved over the domain of interest. These models can capture turbulence through introduction of turbulent equations. The way in which turbulence is taken into account is important, basically CTD models are cassified base on the model of describing turbulent.

Turbulence is a state of flow motion that involves three dimensional random vortices, higher energy dissipation, mixing and drag effects. CFD models have different methods for turbulent modeling: Revnolds Averaged Navier-Stokes (RANS), Large Eddy Simulation (LES), Direct Numerical Simulation (DNS), Detached Eddy Simulation (DES) and Turbulence near wall modeling. The first and second methods are the most popular, applicable and frequency used.

It is not surprising that the DNS is the most accurate model [21-24]. The DNS model was introduced in 1970 to model isontropic tarbulence up to Re = 35. This model solves Navier and Educations. The reason why DNS models are tot used in most of engineering applications is due to their very long computational requirement time. Furthermore, DNS are needed to be solved in three dimensional spaces where turbulence and vertices exist. Because of these limitations, DNS are mostly used as a research tool to understand the fundamental turbulence behavior and are used to calibrate other available models tike RAMs and LSs.

The purpose of RANS is to estimate Reynolds atresses. This may be done by three different methods: Linear Eddy Viscosity models, Nonlinser Eddy Viscosity models and Reynolds Stress models (RSM). In linear eddy viscosity models, the Reynolds stress is modeled through dividencing a linear constitutive relationship with main flow stress, finded. However, finear ddy viscosity models are known to fail in a number of flow situations. For example these models over-predict furbulence energy level in stagmant regions. Moreover these models usually overpredict K (Klematic energy) new the walls where naturally K can be neglected. Because of these abortcomings, at present, linear oddy viscosity models are rapidly replaced by nonlinear oddy viscosity models in omgineering applications.

With respect to accuracy and complexity, LES lies between RANS and DNS models. In this model, small eddies are removed and modeled by Sub-Grid-Scale (SGS) models. Kolmogrov's theory (self-similarity theory) states in turbulent flow large eddies are dependent on geometry

while small eddies are universal which allows for an explicit solution of large eddies and implicit solution of small eddies by SGS models. This filtration enables higher Roynolds number (more turbulent flows) to be modeled. However this filtration may result in lower accuracy especially new rull boundaries. To compensate this situation, a much finer mode is required.

For most of engineering applications the accuracy of RANS models is sufficient. Recently hybrid models have been introduced. These models are a combination of LES and RANS methods. These models have the advantages of both categories of models: speed of RANS and accuracy of LES.

4.3.5 CFD Models Requirement

Lot of engineering problems are addressed by CPD models; however, for fire modeling applications, a model should have certain features to be used. Turbulence modeling is one of the most important features. This is more important for jet fire modeling since the flow is highly turbulent. One other important criterions in host release and radiation modeling. Inefficient modeling of soot may result in completely different outputs; that, especial treatment of soot particles is mandatory. Combustion modeling is of importance due to its direct effects on combustion process outputs such as host release and mode. Boundary and initial condition are employed to obtain migges solution. Boside all of these, a model should be able to intake complex generatives without treatrictions on space or time steps.

Fires and especially jet fires are highly turbulence phenomena. After the combustion process, manerous oddies in variable sizes are generated. While initially eddies are on large size, they breakdown into smaller oddies and vortices as the initial energy dissipates. To take into acoust such behaviors, the turbulence model plays a critical rule. Most of CPD tools employ

RANS turbulence modeling (especially K-c and K-m). Results are reliable and less compatitional time is required in comparison to LES based CFD models. For more congested areas like engine rooms, due to high turbulence flow in the case of fire, LES based models may be used.

In general radiation modeling of a liquid fiel fire is easier than gas field fires because gas field fires more complex, harbulent and supredictable. The radiation equation is a combination of integral and differential lenses (integra-differential equation) which makes solving more difficult. Radiation dependent on parameters like temperature and composition, therefore, to solve radiation equation, assumptions for radiative properties of medium are needed. Typical models for radiation modeling are point source and solid frame models. In point source models, the total released heat of fire and fraction which is converted to radiation are required. Point source models are accurate for fire distances but over-predict for near distances due to the fact that the thermal radiation is entited from a single point. In contrast, in solid frame models has its omitted from an idealized shape (e.g. cone or ejoinder). Although this model is simple, it requires the estimation of flame height and dameter. In conventional solid frame models, all the height of flame was considered to participate in radiation. However modified solid flame models has been developed that only the luminos flame more participate in calculations.

Where in models such as ISIS-3D, the only flame edge zone radiates and hot gases and soot outside the flame do not countrhule in the radiation. ISIS-3D is able to accurately calculate the characteristics of engulied objects and has a relatively abort computational time. This assumption may result in undee prediction of radiation calculations and heat load on human or structure due the neglecting of bit gases radiation above the flame. Other models may employ different radiation transport algorithms like ray tracing. This is a simple medded which uses randomly generated rays between source and targets to represent the radiation phenomenon. Such a simple model is not able to represent the effect of surrounding environment and the effects of bot gases, walls and equipment are neglected in such models.

Another more advanced models to handle radiation are Radiative Transport Equation (RTE) models. Although in practical simulations this model cannot be solved accurately, the accuracy is models. Although in practical simulations this model cannot be solved accurately. The the accuracy is much better than ry tracing, point source and solid firme models. RTE models estimate radiation intensity based on wavelength banding. Here, the radiation spectrum is divided to small number of bands and a separate RTE is solved for each band. The whole intensity is obtained by summation of all bands; as the number of bands increases, accuracy increases and also the exeptrational time increases. In this model, the limits of bands are selected carefully to represent the most important radiation bands of important components, mostly CO₂ and H₂O. Finally it should be noted that radiation fraction in real fire scenarios depends on fuel type, soot and oxygen concentration and temperature. Heree, using a constant value (default value of tool)

Combustion in the process in which species are formed and detroyed by chemical reaction. For most of cases which have been discussed in this thesis, combastion is non-premited phenomenon like a jet fire, pool fire or fire ball. Combustion consists of two coupled phenomene: thermal and chemical. The chemistry of combustion is highly exothermic (high release rate of heat). Therefore combustion is a self-accelerating process, in most models is considered as an inversable phenomenon. The chemistry case of the self combustion is a self-accelerating process, in most models to considered as an inversable phenomenon. The chemistry case of the self-accelerating process, in most models to considered as an intervensible phenomenon. The chemistry of the self-accelerating process, in most models to evaporate, find. This is even more complex when the field is in a liquid phase which needs to evaporate.

stable compounds to less stable radicals. To simplify the combustion process, the only major products (stable) are considered; CO₂, H₂O and CO. The classical approach for combustion modeling is based on probability density functions which allow the determination of mean reaction rate. A more advanced representation of combustion relies on Flandet concept,

To uniquely define a problem using CPD, as set of boundary and initial values are needed. Boundary conditions specify the limitations on the space and initial values define properties in the boginning of simulation. Generally three are two types of boundary conditions: thermal and velocity: Thermal boundary conditions include constant temperature where the temperature of wall assumed constant, adiabatic where a zero heat flux is assumed. Other boundary conditions is like constant heat flux may be used also. Setting the appropriate thermal boundary conditions is important since it directly affects the temperature profile, moke behavior and fnul consequence. Velocity boundary conditions include as on site, glus, potentiare and potentiato boundaries.

All CPD models discretize time and space into finite number of meshes and estimate parameters in the centre or edges of meshes. The accuracy of approximation depends on the size of meshes and to a certain level, as mesh is finer, the result is more accurate. Therefore, to obtain carcutare results, users may need to reduce their of meshes and time steps. As the number of meshes increases, computational time increases as well. Space discretizing must be based on the geometry and complexity of scenaris. While most of tools usually apply a Cartesian discretization, radial is required in some geometries. More advanced tools may use body fitted coordinate (BFC): as the object deforms, the grid deform. Application of IFC improves the sources and may see compatibility on the other other other bin steeds is calculated. Table 4.2 shows the most commonly used CFD tools and a brief description. It is user responsibility to comprehensively be familiar with a tool, be aware of assumptions and limitations.

Model	Country	Description
ALOFT-FT	US	Smoke movement from large out-door fires
CFX	UK/US	Applicable to fire and explosion
FDS	US	Smoke and hot flow movement, response of sprinklers
FIRE	Australia	Capable of modeling water spray
FLACS	US	Fire and explosion modeling
FLOW3D		Solving convection equations
FLUENT/AirPak	US	Flow with heat transfer and reactions
JASMINE	UK	Smoke movement
KAMELEON	Norway	Thermal response of structure
KOBRA-3D	Germany	Smoke movement and heat transfer
MEFE	Portugal	Smoke movement into one or two Compartments
OpenFoam	UK	General purpose code, open source Adaptable for numerous applications
PHOENICS	UK	General purpose CFD code
RMFIRE	Canada	Transient smoke movement
SMARTFIRE	UK	Spread of fire hazards inside enclosure
SOFIE	US/Sweden	Contains sub-models for different Applications
SOLVENT	US	Smoke and heat transfer
SPLASH	UK	Interaction of hot gases with sprinkler spray
STAR-CD	UK	General purpose tool
UNDSAFE	US/Japan	Open fire or inside enclosure

Table 4.2: CFD models for fire modeling applications.

4.3.6 CDF Models Limitations

The most significant limitation in CFD modeling is computational time. Detailed modeling may take from hours to days depending on the complexity of geometry and used software. Moreover, some limitations are related to the methodology which has been applied. For example, UNDSAFE has been developed based on a finite difference scheme. Thus, this model has an inherent difficulty for complex geometries.

Sub-models which have been used in a model usually lave limitations and affect the results. For example if a thermal element sub-model has been used for combustion modeling, the concome is significantly different from a Flancelet sub-model. The complexity of the combustion process has a direct effect on both results and computational time. Species considered in the simulation import radiation and calculated heat load on the structure. Furthermore, the general technique for turbulence modeling results in diverse outcomes. Determination on if a bandway has a containt temperature or a constant heat flux is a complicated task. For example in frue modeling inside an enclosure, the wall may show constant theat flux the beginning and then withh into a constant temperature boundary as the temperature increases. This is more complicated when the properties of wall and its behavior is not known completely. The other limitation may arise due to required data and training. Some software needs special training to acquire the ability to work with its sub-models, inter-connection of sub-models and obtain reasonable results.

The main limitation emerges when the appropriate sub-models to simulate the specifications are not process. For instant, now and ice have great capacity to aborb convectional heat and reflect radiations. Thus melting and ecaporation of movvice have significant effects on the near field due to be tau absorption. The presence of more vapors in the near field affects the concentration of species, stoichiometry of reactions, hot gaues heat capacity and radiation parameters of media. For far field, there are opposing factors: snow/see refection may increase the radiation intensity, however, transparency of the near field ar, and radiation index of fare may have decreased that presence of move vapor and less themptate.

4.4 CFD Models versus Zone Models

Zone models were developed and used to investigate the fire and smoke behavior inside an exclosure. In these models whole compartment is divided into two or more zones and average parameters calculated for each zone. As the number of zones increases, the results improve if gommetry is simple. However, as the gommetry becomes more complex, the accuracy is lost. In contrast, CFD models are able to take into account more details and the solution changes based on the variation of detail inputted. This generality and adaptation for different cases and scenarios make CFDs as very useful tools [25]. Moreover, the application domain for zone models in timed to compartments where dividing of space into several separate volumes could be done. In contrast CFD models could be useful to yoon spaces.

Zone models are easy to learn and also required very short computational time in comparison to CFD models. Zone models are effective when the objective is the understanding of phenomena, and general behavior. Thus, they may be applied for quick approximation and in the beginning of design. In contrast, CFD models require long computational time and thus could be used in the final steps of design: when detailed design is needed. Table 4.3 compares Zone and CFD models.

Criteria	Zone Models	CFD Models
Accuracy	Acceptable for some engineering applications, depending on the sub-model -s and zone boundaries.	Depending on the resolution of mesh, turbulence modeling and sub-models; more accurate than Zone models.
Applications	Indoor fire behavior and smoke movement, suitable for preliminary calculations when just a general behavior is required	Indoor and outdoor fire behavior and smoke movement. Fire spread and structure response. Detailed analysis, sensitivity and optimization of design.
Computational	Short time, is suitable when	Long computational time, depends on

Table 4.3: Comparison between Zone models and CFD models.

time	several modeling is required to compare general behavior of different situations	the required accuracy and geometry. For complex geometries several hours to days are required.
Input data	Depending on the model and its sub-models, generally height of ceiling, heat release rate, fire height, heat loss factor and etc.	Setting boundary conditions, providing sub models inputs and meshing,
Limitations	Applicable for simple compar- tments, fire position does not considered in calculations, not vertical variation in the results	Long computational time, sub-models lack,
Operation knowledge	Relatively easy to acquire operation skills, define zones, input sensible heat release rate and etc.	Some software need special training, preparing each scenario may take a long time as well
Output data	Average concentration and temperature in the zones,	Temperature and concentration in each grid, structure response

Chapter 5: Modeling of Pool Fires in Arctic Region

In the previous chapter, different types of fires and modeling method were discussed. Fires and expecially pool fires are among the most frequent accidents in process facilities. Fine miniprogenet and themal radiations are them inhazadous characteristics of pool fires. Noti fires have been the subject of numerous modelings and experiment studies covering verity of areas such as fire and fitme structure, emissivity power, temperature distribution and fire distinction. The effects of environmental parameters such as wind velocity, humidity and waterice doptlets in the air three or best studied extensively. Further, the effect of surrounding urface reflectivity has not been studied. This issue is very important fire cold regions like the arctic where outdoer surfaces are overed with now and lee for several months of the yars. Furthermore, there is no comprehensive fire consequence modeling tool that includes pool fire development, environmental distructuristics effects and thermal radiation. This study proposes a new comprehensive model for steady state and fully developed pool fire. This new model takes into account the effects of environmental unababases who as temperature, the presence of doptlets and theore reflexivity on the domain attained and subsequently on the free consequence subservation of the discoverting the consequence assessment.

5.1 Previous Works

In storage facilities, the design and implement of surrounding systems which collect and drain accidental related liquid hydrocarbos is a usual practice [26]. [gmins of the collected and drained liquid results in a pool fire. A pool fire is defined as a tarbalence diffusion flame controlled by bavyancy forces [27-29]. Here the combustion phenomenon is characterized by two momentum diffusion flames. A notif its is divided in three different regions: flame have (pensistent zone), intermittent zone and finally plane zone [28-30]. The persistent region is rich in flammable vapors and flow is huminar and as a result it maintains its shape and structure. The intermittent zone is characterized with fluctuating and turbulent flame and flow. In this zone, fuel vapors are comsumed completely and due to turbulence, the temperature and radiation are higher compared to the persistent zone [31]. In the plane zone no reaction occurs, Turbulent flow and whick characterize the zone. Due to presence of smoke and socie, radiation level is lower.

The behavior of a nool fire is tightly bound to the nool size [32]. The size of nool controls the height of different zones, thermal radiation and temperature: therefore, extrapolation of these parameters may result into large errors. Temperature, thermal radiation and duration are the most important parameters in consequence assessment of pool fire [33]. Depending of these parameters, consequence of fire may be immediate (e.g. the personals are exposed to radiation) or delayed (e.g. heating up the structures and domino effects). The hazards associated with pool fires are related to the thermal radiation [34]. The thermal radiation depends on the type of fuel soot yield and flame temperatures [35]. Numerous studies have been conducted to investigate the radiation phenomenon of pool fires. Modak [36] presented a theoretical study for thermal radiation of horizontal and axisymmetric pool fires. Orloff [37] introduced a simple model to calculate the radiation of pool fires by simplifying non-homogenous and non-isothermal fires to equivalent isothermal and homogenous fires. Hamins et al. [38] conducted a set of experiments for different fuels to develop and modify methodologies for thermal radiation measurements, Later, Rew et al. [28] proposed a semi-empirical correlation for thermal radiation of hydrocarbon pool fires. Chun et al. [34] have conducted both experiments and CFD simulation to study radiation of pool fires. Jensen et al. [35] and Krishnamoorthy [39] studied different approaches to radiation modeling, effects of soot and smoke effects on the estimated radiation level. However, environmental variables like surface reflexivity or the presence of water/ice droplets were not included in these studies.

Kint et al. [40] experimentally investigated variables such as the effects of direct-downward waterice spray on the bunning rate, behavior and extinction of post frees. They have reported that small waterice dopoles are inefficiency and may investedy inscanse the bunning rate. Later studies suggested that direct-downward spray is not the optimum direction and the efficiency of extinction increases as apray direction goes howard bottcontal [41]. Chen et al. [22] studied the effect of initial fiels temperature on the bunning rate and bunning states of pool frees. Their field increases. Furthermore, if initial field temperature reaches the boiling temperature, there would not be study burning period. Ravignaragin [41] has proposed a method to calculate the effect of varietice downeds on the them at failion attenuation.

Despite numerous works investigating good first, the effect of environmental variables has not been comprehensively stadied. In most of studies just a single environmental parameter has been considered. The combination of these environmental variables will affect the consequence of any pool fire expecially in arctic region as these parameters coexist and affect the behavior and thermal ratiation of good fire. In this study a new model is developed which takes into account environmental parameters including temperature, wind, the presence of droplets and surface effectivity. The Fay model [33] was used as the base for the model. This model has the advantage of a continuous temperature distribution. Furthermore, it also includes the effect of waterice droplets and surface reflexivity. Therefore, the proposed model accounts for all environmental variable related to the Arctic.

5.2 Pool Fire Modeling

The finne of pool fires is typically nonuniform in temperature and species concentration distribution in terms of three dimensional calculations; therefore, modeling of pool fires is challenging. Pool fire models are generally classified into two groups. The simplest model sumses thermal radiation controls field evaporation. These models do not account for combustion and air entrainment in their calculations rather calculating radiation based on flame temperature, size and shape. Other[17] presented such a model to calculate the radiation of pool fires. In contrast to simple models, fundamental models prescribe the fire behavior based on air entrainment, mixing, combustion, flow and plane radies [Fay [33] has recently proposed such a model for a vale variety of pool size and wind velocities.

5.2.1 The Fay Model

This model is a two once pool fire model which describes flame properties, combustion and plame zones. The combustion zone begins from the base of fire and goes up to the end of visible flame. In this zone the evaporated fired evaporates with air in a discibilization products. When fiele evaporates from pool aurface, it enters a circulation region. Fuel vapor flows radially toward the edges of pool fire; then, moves upward and inward toward the flame tilt in the center line. A portion of field vapor moves downward loward the liquid surface and hence the circulation is completed. This fast circulation provides the vapor of flame surface. Field vapor and air diffuse respectively outward and inward and interset each other on flame surface where reaction occurs and heat is released. The released heat results into temperature increase and density reduction and subjecemently upward difficiation and bails temperature increase and density reduction and subjecemently upward difficiation and bails. plume zone is above combustion zone and rises until temperature significantly decreases and product gases dilutes.

Temperature and field encentration distribution are functions of the mixing process. If mixing is diffusion driven and laminar, oxygen and find vapor diffuse and reaction occers. For this case, the filter surface is thin and temperature is also texpel to adulative filtere temperature. Since the phenomenon is laminar, the changes of temperature and combustion products concentration is madden where both temperature and combustion products concentration increase rapidly in a thin layer. In contrast to laminar and diffusive flames, the rapid mixing ensures the temperature change is smooth hade to turbulence. Hence the filtere surface temperature is less and flame surface bickness is greater compared to the laminar regime. Taking a horizontal plane with cross section A at a height a above pool filter and considering as verial velocity to be call so exams (MA as measering)? And access (E) can be written a

$$M = \int_{\alpha}^{A} \rho \omega \, dA \qquad (1)$$

$$P = \int_{0}^{A} (\rho \omega) \omega \, dA \qquad (2)$$

$$E = \int_{0}^{A} (\rho \omega) C_p (T - T_a) dA = C_p T \int_{0}^{A} \omega (\rho_a - \rho) dA \qquad (3)$$

Where, $C_{\mu\nu}$ ρ and ρ_{k} are constant specific heat, flow density and ambient air density respectively. Mass flux growth depends on the air entrainment which is related to diameter and height of combation and plume zones. Hence mass flux variations for these zones may be shown by Eqs. (and 5) respectively.

$$\frac{dM}{dz} = \alpha_c \left(\frac{\rho_a P}{M} \right) D \qquad (4)$$

$$\frac{dM}{dz} = \alpha_p \sqrt{\rho_a P}$$
(5)

Where a, and a, are dimensionless constants for combustion and plante zone respectively and D is the pool diameter. Eq. (4) shows that the rate of mass flux growth doceases rapidly as mass flux increases in combustion zone. In contrast, mass flux growth is just explicitly propertional to momentum in the planne zone. Due to buoyant force and growth of mass flux, it is expected that vertical momentum increases with height as shown by Eqs. (6 and 7) for combustion and planne zones respectively.

$$\frac{dP}{dz} = \int_{0}^{A} g \left(\rho_{a} - \rho\right) dA = \eta_{c} \left(\frac{g}{C_{p}T_{a}}\right) \left(\frac{EM}{P}\right) \qquad (6)$$

$$\frac{dP}{dz} = \int_{0}^{A} g \left(\rho_{a} - \rho\right) dA = \eta_{p} \left(\frac{g}{C_{p}T_{a}}\right) \left(\frac{EM}{P}\right)$$
(7)

Where, η_{i} and η_{p} are dimensionless constants. These equations are similar and only vary in their constants. Finally variation of energy with height can be shown by Eqs. (8 and 9) for combustion and plume zones respectively.

$$\frac{dE}{dx} = \phi_c \left(\frac{h_c}{f}\right) \frac{dM}{dx}$$
(8)

$$E_p = h_c \left(\frac{\pi D^2}{4}\right) = \left(\frac{\pi}{4}\right) h_c \rho_a g^{0.5} D^{2.5} F_t$$
 (9)

Where, h_0 , f_r , \hat{n} and ϕ_c are fuel heating value per mass of fuel, mass ratio of products to fuel in a stoichiometric mixture, fuel burning rate per unit and the combustion zone equivalence ratio. Eq. (9) shows that energy is constant in plume zone and is directly related to pool fire burning rate. In this equation, F₁ represents the fuel Froude number and is shown as

$$F_t \equiv \frac{1}{\rho_a \sqrt{gD}}$$
(10)

In the integration of Eqs. (4, 6 and 8), it has been assumed that mass flux, momentum and energy are zero at the base of pool fire. This assumption is valid since released energy and vertical velocity are very small in the base of fire compared to the top of combustion zone. Integrated from of mass, momentum and energy equations in the combustion zone are

$$M_{c} = \alpha_{c}\rho_{a}D \left[\frac{2}{g}\left(\frac{\eta_{c}\theta_{c}}{\alpha_{c}}\right)\left(\frac{h_{c}}{fc_{g}r_{a}}\right)\right]^{0.5}g^{0.5}z^{1.5}$$
(11)

$$P_c = \frac{3}{4} \left(\frac{\eta_c \vartheta_c}{a_c} \right) \left(\frac{h_c}{f C_p T_a} \right) \left(\frac{g M_c^*}{\rho_a D} \right)^{0.33}$$
(12)

$$E_c = \phi_c \left(\frac{h_c}{f}\right) M_c \qquad (13)$$

 P_c and E_c in Eqs. (12 and 13) are functions of M_c , however, the scaling relation for P_c and E_c versus z can be found to be 2 and 1.5 respectively. Based on Eqs. (11-13), average vertical velocity and temperature are estimated as

$$\omega_c \equiv \frac{p_c}{M_c} = \left[\frac{1}{2} \eta_c \phi_c \left(\frac{h_c}{f c_p \tau_R}\right) g z\right]^{0.5}$$

(14)

$$T_c - T_a \equiv \frac{E_c}{C_p M_c} = \frac{\phi_c h_c}{f C_p}$$
(15)

Where, ω'_e and T_e are average temperature and vertical velocity in combustion zone. While ω'_e is proportional to $z^{0.5}$, T_e is independent of z in combustion zone and is constant. Flow area at any height is obtained using:

$$A_c \equiv \frac{M_c}{\rho_{a'c}} = \frac{2}{3} \alpha_c^{0.5} Dx \qquad (16)$$

Finally the height of combustion zone can be obtained replacing E = En at z=L, as

$$\frac{L_c}{D} = \frac{f}{\phi_c} \left[\frac{9 \pi^2 C_p T_a}{32 \eta_c \alpha_c h_c} F_t^2 \right]^{0.33}$$
(17)

For the plume zone, Eqs. (5 and 7) are integrated to achieve mass that, momentum and energy relations respectively. To integrate and solve these equations, initial conditions on the set equal to values at the off combustions core. This results in a new set of unknown coefficients. The alternative method is to introduce an imaginary source at x_i holws the post fire and find the plume solutions for this location. This initial condition results into discontinuity of solution at $Z=I_{n_i}$ fits in the only practical method to get reasonable equations and results. Eqs. (18 and 19) prosent the integration from from sing fast and momentum in plume non-reason-toxictoperate the integrated from from sing fast and momentum in plume new reservoirs/set.

$$M_p = \left[\frac{243}{2500} \frac{\eta_p \rho_a^2 \bar{e}_p a_p^4}{c_p T_a}\right]^{0.33} (z + z_0)^{1.66} \qquad (18)$$

$$P_{p} = \left[\frac{5\eta_{p}E_{p}}{4a_{p}c_{p}T_{a}\sqrt{\rho_{a}}}\right]^{0.4}M_{p}^{-0.8}$$
(19)

Based on these equations average velocity, temperature and area of the plume zone are obtained as:

$$\omega_p \equiv \frac{P_p}{M_p} = \left[\frac{25 \pi \eta_p h_c F_l D}{48 a_p^{-2} C_p T_a (x + x_0)}\right]^{0.33} \sqrt{gD}$$
 (20)

$$T_p - T_a \equiv \frac{E_p}{M_p C_p} = \left[\frac{625 \pi^2 T_a}{732} \left(\frac{h_c F_t}{C_p T_a \alpha_p \sqrt{\eta_p}} \right)^2 \left(\frac{D}{(x + x_0)} \right)^3 \right]^{0.33}$$
(21)

$$A_p \equiv \frac{M_p}{\rho_{a,p}} = a_p \left(\frac{3}{5}\right) (x + x_0)^2$$

(22)

These set of equations reveal that temperature decreases rapidly in the planne zone as planne area increases due to air entrainment. To complete the above equations, a formula which relates mass borning rate to the fire and the characteristics is need. The field burning rate has been used in the field Froude number. Fay presented a set of simple equations for two different cases. If the thermal radiation is small compared to heat convection, then the burning rate can be expressed Type equation bere as:

$$\dot{m} = (1 \pm 0.19)1.30 \times 10^{-3} \left(\frac{\rho_a \sqrt{gDh_c}}{h_v (1 + f)} \right)$$
(23)

Where, h, and h, are best of evaporation and fuch hanting value respectively. (1) shows the uncertainty of using these equations. For large pool fires which are usually turbulent, radiation is the main mechanism of heat transfer from flame and but gases into the liquid surface. The buming rate can be expressed as Eq. (24) under these conditions.

$$\dot{m} = 1.0 \times 10^{-3} \left(\frac{h_c}{h_p} \right)$$
(24)

Unit of the burning rate is (kg/m²s) in Eqs. (23 and 24). When pool fire characteristics like flame temperature, diameter, burning rate, visible height are known, the thermal radiation of the pool fire can be simulated. Gray gas model [17] and surface emissive power are the most widely used models. Fay has used a gray gas sub-model in his pool fire model. The main assumption in this model is that soot concentration is proportional to the local concentration of products.

For large pool fires, due to significant generated soots, only the base of firer may be assumed to contribute into thermal radiation. The height of this region is inversely proportional to soot emissivity (k). Considering a cylindrical and untilted fire, the thermal flux to a receiver at distance 8 from the algo of a pool fire can be calculated as

$$q = \gamma \sigma T_f + \frac{x}{\pi y} \left(\frac{2}{\sqrt{y^2 - 1}} + \frac{y^2 + 1}{y^2 - 1} \arctan \sqrt{\frac{y + 1}{y - 1}} - \arctan \sqrt{\frac{y - 1}{y + 1}} \right)$$
(25)

Where,

$$x \equiv \frac{1}{kR}; \quad y \equiv 1 + \frac{x}{R}; \quad R \equiv \frac{D}{2}$$
(26)

Atmospheric instability has been considered by including a crosswired sub-model. Although the cross wind smally does not change the size of visible flame, it causes the flame to tilt through an angle 0 from the vertical axis. Therefore in the case of wind the height of visible flame can be calculated

$$H_{\pi} = L_{\pi} \cos(\theta)$$
 (27)

The other issue related to crosswind is the increase of air entrainment. These variations include both vertical and horizontal motions of the plume gas with respect to the crosswind. Therefore, mass flux and momentum for the plume zone can be rewritten as

$$\frac{dM}{ds} = a_p \sqrt{\rho_a P} + V(\frac{M}{\sqrt{\rho_a P}})(\beta_p \cos(\theta) - \beta_h \sin(\theta)) \qquad (28)$$

$$\frac{dP}{ds} = \eta_p \left(\frac{g}{C_p T_a}\right) \left(\frac{E_p M}{P}\right) \cos(\theta) + V \sin(\theta) \left(\frac{dM}{ds}\right)$$
(29)

Where, s is the centerline of the plane. For the case of axisymmetric planes, the values of β , and β , have been reported to be 0.5 and 0.1 respectively [24]. By integrating Eqs. (28 and 29) new equations for the plane zone can be obtained. Figure 5.1 presents the solution steps of the Fsy model.



Figure 5.1: Steps which must be followed in the Fay model.

As Figure 5.1 illustrates, the Fay model is a simple, quick and direct approach for pool fire modeling. This model requires first properties like heating value and heat of evaporation, stoichiometric ratios, pool size, wind and the environment temperature. Although this model has been verified and calibrated against the results of field tents and has acceptable accuracy, there are some limitations which if ververome, a better and more comprehensive model is achieved.

5.2.2 Proposed Model

In the Fay model, temperature is constant over the height of the combustion zone up to L. This does not reflect reality where temperature at the edge of pool base is close to air temperature and in the center of pool base is close to fuel boiling temperature. At the edge of pool base, temperature is controlled by the entrainment flow and at the center temperature is controlled by field evaporation. In other words, this model will overpredict the temperature are ground and subsequently overpredicts the temperature of the.

Neglecting of heat losses is the main cause of overprediction. Heat losses are important in thermally thin layers like the base of pool fire. To take into account these losses of thermal energy, energy conservation equations Eqs. (3 and 3) are required to be rewritten. To obtain the temperature profile for the combassion axone we have assumed that pool fire is axisymmetric and fixed burning rate per unit volume is the same over the entire combastion zone. This burning rate per unit volume can be obtained as:

$$V = \int_{0}^{L_{c}} A_{c} dz = \int_{0}^{L_{c}} \frac{2}{3} \alpha_{c}^{0.5} Dz dz = \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{c}^{0.5} DL_{c}^{2}$$
(30)

$$m' = \frac{\frac{D^2}{4}}{V} = \frac{3}{4} \frac{D}{a_c^{0.5}L_c^2}$$
(31)

Where, m' is fuel burning rate per volume (kg/m²s) and the other parameters are as outlined above. Energy conservation equation is written as:

$$\sum q_{c} + q_{z} + q_{z+dz} = 0$$
(32)

Where q_x , q_y , and q_{z+dz} are combustion released energy, inlet/outlet energy at (z) and inlet/outlet energy at (z+dz).

$$q_c = m'V_ah_c; V_a = wA$$
 (33)

Where, w is the width of the grid and we show later that it will be canceled out from the equation. Vertical heat transfer can be written as

$$q_z = C_n T_z w' \rho A_c$$
(34)

Where w' is average vertical velocity at (z) and Tg is average temperature.

By using Eqs. (Do-34), the temperature profile in the combustion zone can be determined. As the temperature in the combustion zone changes, Eqs. (25 and 26) cannot be used to predict thermal relation. Furthermore, these equations are limited to the combustion zone and the contribution of plume zone in the relation is not taken into account. In Eqs. (18 to 22) variables such as mass, momentum and temperature are discontinuous in $Z = I_{wc}$. In addition parameters like temperature and mass flux, are incorrectly modeled near the combustion zone. These parameters become accurate when $Z \gg L_{w}$ and in this situation the temperature is too low and radiation is negligible. To maintain continuity and accuracy of variables in the plane zone, we may revertie Eas. (3 and 19 pa

$$M_p = M_c(L_c) + \left[\frac{243}{2500} \frac{\eta_p \rho_a^2 E_p a_p^4}{C_p T_a}\right]^{0.33} (z - L_c)^{1.66}; (z \ge L_c)$$
 (35)

$$P_p = P_c(L_c) + \left[\frac{5\eta_p E_p}{4\alpha_p C_p T_a \sqrt{\rho_a}}\right]^{0.4} (M_p - M_c(L_c))^{0.8}$$
(36)

The other equations can simply be written as

$$\omega'_p = \frac{P_p}{M_p}$$
(37)

$$T_p - T_a = \frac{E_p}{M_pC_p}$$
(38)

$$A_p = \frac{M_p}{\rho_{a,p}}$$
(39)

The variable temperature in combustion zone and rewriting of the plume zone equations imply that we need new equations to calculate thermal radiation to a target. For the radiation of outer boundary, conservation of energy for a segment can be written as

$$q'' \Delta A = \int_{0}^{A} q''|_{di} dA; \quad A = 2\pi di^{2}$$

(40)

Where, q^* is emissive power at a segment of outer boundary with area ΔA , $q''|_{di}$ is the receiving thermal radiation at distance (di) from this segment. Eq. (40) can be rewritten as

$$\sigma T^{4} \Delta A = \int_{0}^{A} \frac{\vec{n}. \vec{dt}}{dt} q^{\prime \prime} |_{dt} dA; \quad (\vec{n}. \vec{dt}) > 0 \quad (41)$$

Where, \vec{n} is the normal of the ΔA and \vec{dt} is the radiation direction vector. Eq. (41) assures that the utmost of thermal radiation is in the direction of ΔA normal. Therefore we can say that for any distance from the ΔA segment $q^{-1}|_{dq}$ is constant for all the directions and the difference in

receiving thermal radiation is controlled by $\frac{\pi i \vec{a}}{dt}$. Therefore $q''|_{dt}$ for any distance can be calculated as (see the proof at Appendix A)

$$q''|_{di} = \frac{\sigma T^4 \Delta A}{4di^2}$$
(42)

Therefore the thermal radiation which target receives from AA segment is

$$q^{\prime\prime}|_{\Delta A} = \frac{\sigma T_{dA}^{+4}\Delta A}{4d\bar{\iota}^3}(\vec{n}, d\bar{\iota})$$
(43)

Finally, thermal radiation from the outer boundary can be obtained by integrating Eq. (43) over the entire combustion and plume zones

$$q'' = \sigma \int_{0}^{A_{10}} \frac{T_{1A}}{4dt^3} \frac{d(\vec{n}, d\vec{t})}{4dt^3} dA$$
 (44)

Where, Aob is the boundary of the pool fire.

Now we can further expand the proposed model to include the effect of surface emissivity on the thermal radiation. Surface emissivity is important, especially in regions like the Arcic where the reflection indice of the ground is very high in comparison to temperate or warmer elimates due to the presence of snow and ice correct surfaces. These surfaces have higher reflection index and subsequently magnify the thermal radiation which the target receives. For each radiative section according to the target location, there is one specific angle which realts in thermal radiation reflection. Therefore we have extended Eq. (44) as

$$q'' = \sigma \int_{0}^{A_{c0}} \frac{T^{4}}{4} \left(\frac{\vec{n} \cdot d\vec{x}}{dt^{2}} + rf \frac{\vec{n} \cdot d\vec{x}_{r}}{dt_{r}^{-3}} \right) dA$$
 (45)

Where, di, is the traveling distance vector of reflected beam and (rf) is reflectivity index of the surface.

die, is always greater then di particularly if the target is close to the pool fire. Another important issue which has not beem considered in the previous studies is the absorption coefficient of air which has been taken as zeros in above equations. This is valid for most cases since the air absorption coefficient is very long, S-107 am [45]. However, the presence of water/ice droplets in the air can significantly increase the absorption coefficient to *air* and subsequently robace the intensity of radiation. Temperature, wave length, size and the mass per volume of the droplets are the main parameters which affect the absorption coefficient [46, 47]. As the emission from water/ice droplet is much smaller than the energy that they absorb [48], thermal radiation from the droplets has not be taken into achieves.

Absorption coefficient and reflection index of ice and waterice droplets for a variety of temperatures and wavelengths have been provided in Ref [47, 49-51]. The absorption coefficients of ice and waterice droplets vary significantly with wavelength. On the other hand and wavelength addeemines radiation energy.

$$e_{\lambda} = \frac{2hc^2}{\lambda^5} \frac{1}{\exp(\frac{hc}{\lambda k^*T}) - 1} \approx \frac{2hc^2}{\lambda^5} \exp(-\frac{hc}{\lambda k^*T})$$
 (46)

Where, h, c and k' are Planck's constant (6.62×10^{34} J-S), the speed of light (3×10^4 m/s) and Boltzmann constant (1.38×10^{23} J/K) respectively. A differentiation from this equation Eq. (45) determines which wavelengths more contributes into energy transfer.

$$\lambda_{max} = \frac{hc}{5k} \frac{1}{T}; \ \lambda_{max}(\mu m) = \frac{2897}{T}$$
(47)

In the present model, the interval of thermal radiation wavelength, $10^4 \cdot 10^3$ m, is divided into N, wave bands and attenuation is calculated for each band. The widths of these bands are not equal and reduce as wavelength is closer to λ_{mer} . For each wavelength band, one needs to calculate absorption coefficient of the air. Assuming that mass per volume of droplets in the air is m_e and droplets have a Gaussian distribution with mean and variance values μ and σ^2 respectively; then, any wave band like the j^6 with average wavelength λ_μ the corresponded absorption coefficient λ_μ is

$$k_{j} = k_{dj}A_{d} + (1 - A_{d})k_{a}$$
(48)

Where, k_0 , k_a and A_a are the absorption coefficient of droplet related to j^0 wave band, pure air absorption coefficient and the relative areas of droplets. This relative area is directly related to m, and is inversely related to droplet diameter respectively; if σ^2 is mathematically equal to 0, then relationship between A_a m, and a becomes the expected bit $\Delta proof of the proof)$

$$A_d = \frac{3m_d}{4\rho_d \mu}$$
(49)

Where, ρ_4 is particle density (kg/m²). For the cases in which σ^2 is not zero, one needs to integrate this area as

$$A_{d} = \frac{3m_{d}}{4\rho_{d}} \int_{r_{d}}^{s} \frac{cdf(r + dr) - cdf(r)}{r + \frac{dr}{2}} dr; \quad cdf(r) = 0.5 \left\{1 + erf\left(\frac{r - \mu}{\sqrt{2\sigma^{2}}}\right)\right\}$$
(50)

Where, (edf) is cumulative distribution function and r_d and r_u determine the interval of integration. These values are symmetric respect to μ and the size of interval depends on σ^2 . For the j^{th} band, the thermal energy after passing a distance (x) in air is given as

$$e_j(x, T) = \frac{2hc^2}{\lambda_j^5} \frac{1}{\exp(\frac{hc}{\lambda_j kT}) - 1} \exp(-k_j x)$$
 (51)

Where, λ_j is the average wavelength of the jth band. Hence, the total thermal energy which passes through the media (air and droelets) is

$$e(x, T) = \sum_{j=1}^{N_w} E_j(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{N_w} \frac{2hc^2}{\lambda_j^5} \frac{1}{\exp(\frac{hc^2}{\lambda_j k^2 T}) - 1} \exp(-k_j x)$$
 (52)

This equation can be replaced into Eq. (45) to obtain the final form of thermal radiation equation

$$q'' = \frac{1}{4} \int_{0}^{A_{ab}} e(di, T)(\frac{\vec{n}, \vec{di}}{dt^2}) + rf \times e(di_r, T) \frac{\vec{n}, \vec{di_r}}{di_r^2}) dA$$
 (53)

Figure 5.2 presents the sequence of steps for the proposed model.


Figure 5.2: Solution steps of the proposed pool fire model.

So far a model has been developed which is capable of including the environmental parameters effects on the behavior of pool fares. The main environmental parameters for the Artic region are survoive; covered surfaces and dopplet. In the next section we will see how these two parameters can affect the thermal radiation intensity from a pool fare. The quantitative comparison between the proposed method and the Fay model is explained through a pool fare modeling uses study. Here, we use a pool fare of gasoline with 1.4 m diameter to illustrate these models. The assumption is that there is no wind.

56

5.3 Results and Discussions

5.3.1 Proposed Model versus Fay Model

The Fuj model was revised and extended to include the effect of environmental parameters like surface reflectivity and the presence of waterice particles. As mentioned by Fay [33], his model is discontinuous at $Z = I_{sc}$. An example of this discontinuity has been shown in Figure 5.3 for the purpose of like thread thread thread thread thread thread thread thread subsequently this zone has a constant temperature. The initial temperature of the plane zone depends on the coefficients, particularly η_{sc} . Figure 5.3 shows temperature in the plane zone for three different η_{sc} . The major issue of using Fay model is that there is a specific value or three different η_{sc} . The major issue of using Fay model is that there is a specific value or methods to obtain, η_{sc} and Γ_{sc} station that temperature likely depends on this parameter.



Figure 5.3: Temperature distribution for Fay model; very small η_p (1), small η_p (2) and medium η_p (3). Temperature is discontinuous in the intersection of zones.

To avoid these issues, discontinuity in the temperature and not having the exact value of η_p , the temperature profile in the combustion zone has been modified (Figure 5.4). The new distribution of temperature is the result of considering heat transfer between different heights in the combustion zone. As temperature is continues, the initial temperature of the plume zone is set equal to the temperature at the end of combustion zone.

In Figure 5.4 the integral of temperature curves for both models, the Fay model and the present model, are the same and the total released energy is the same for both case. However in the present model, the temperature is low near the pool surface and it increases with height as the released energy rate increases and energy is transferred appeared due to hot gases movement. Furthermore, the radiation equation which has been used in the Fay model uses an average temperature and ultimately underpendicts the radiation flux. Thermal radiation fluxes for both models have been compared in Figure 5.5. The difference in higher near the pool fire and as the radial distance increases this difference modes.



Figure 5.4: Temperature distribution for different models, Fay model (1) and new model (2).

Thermal radiation fluxes for both models have been compared in Figure 5.5. The difference is higher near the pool fire and as the radial distance increases this difference reduces.



Figure 5.5: Comparison of predicted thermal radiations; Fay model (1) and the proposed model (2) at height 1.0 meter.

Another major limitation in the Tay model is not considering radiation from the plane zone as it cannot account for radiation where the temperature profile is not constant. Neglecting the plane zone might be reasonable when the height of constraints rules is large or when the target is near ground. However, for the cases where the target is high, radiation from the plane zone cannot be neglected. The thermat radiation flux of plane zone which has been calculated by the proposed model is shown in Figure 5.0. This figure cabrue yield like trades the plane zone control be neglected. The thermat radiation from this zone night be small compared to the combustion more. Figure 5.7 demonstrates the presentage of plane zone contribution compared to total radiation flux which a target receives. This figure advorts has plane zone contribution for higher heights in more important compared to lower heights. Therefere, neglecting radiation from the plane zone reads into severe underestimating of radiation flux in the high heights.



Figure 5.6: Contribution of plume zone in thermal radiation flux (Kw/m2).



Figure 5.7: Percentage of plume zone contribution in the total radiation flux.

Figure 5.7 also illustrates that as the radial distance increases, the influence of plane zone decreases and combustion zone dominates the thermal radiation flux. At large radial distances, even for high heights, the radiation from the plane zone becomes negligible compared to combustion zone. In this case, the radiation angle and the distance to the target becomes almost same for both plane and combustion zones.

5.3.2 Surface Reflectivity

Although the plane zone share in the thermal radiation is small compared to the combustion zone, neglecting it results into underestimating of thermal hazards. Therefore, the plane zone radiation has been considered in all subsequent sections. After correcting temperature distribution and including the plane zone in thermal radiation, we may investigate the effect of surface reflectivity on the thermal radiation. The Fay model does not account for this parameter or we can say that the surface reflectivity is 0.10 rth inst model. In snow and ice covered surface, the surface reflectivity on by 0.3.



Figure 5.8: Difference (proposed model – Fay model) in the receiving thermal radiation at height 1.0 m; surface with reflectivity index 0.9 (1), reflectivity index 0.7 (2), reflectivity index

0.5 (3).

In Figure 5.8, the difference in thermal radiation flux predicted by the Fay model and the proposed model is shown and illustrates as surface reflectivity increases, the Fay model underestimates radiation. Furthermore, surface reflectivity has small contribution to the thermal radiation for very close distances or far away from the pool fire. The reason of this small contribution is that at short distances the reflection has a very large angle and the second part of Eq. (45) becomes negligible. Finally the difference reduces as radial distance increases.

We expected that the contribution of reflection reduce as height increases. The reason of this behavior is that both reflection angle and distance increases with height. However, this is not always the case and near the surface at approximate height of 0.4 to 0.7 m, as shown in Figure 5.9, the reflection contribution increases slightly. This behavior is due to the radiation from the top of combustion zone, from the bottom of planne zone and the reflected thermal radiation. Except the slight growth in the reflected thermal radiation, reflection contribution reduces as height increases. A comparison between Figure 5.10a and Figure 5.10b shows that the thermal radiation distribution damps significantly with reflection.



Figure 5.9: Reflection contribution in the thermal radiation.

62



Figure 5.10: Thermal radiation flux; a: surface reflectivity index is 0.0 and b: surface reflectivity

s 0.9.

5.3.3 Droplets Effects

The proposed model was further extended to include the effect of waterice dropters. The introduction of dropters into the *air* reduces transparency of *air*, increases the extinction coefficient of the *air* and subsequently results into higher attenuation of thermal radiation flux. The attenuation depends on parameters such as pool fire temperature, wavelength and droptel kind, size, distribution and mass concentration in the *air*. Here the effect of droptet size, distribution, mass concentration and dropted king (water or *ice*) has been examined.

Figure 5.11 presents the thermal radiation flux for several cases. In this figure, variance is considered zero (all droplets have the same size in each case). The mass concentration for cases 24 is the same. As shown in Figure 5.11, large droplets have negligible effect on the thermal radiation (comparing cases 1 and 2). However, an droplet size reduces the attenuation increases and for small drobes the attenuation of radiation is reade (case 4).



Figure 5.11: Attenuation of thermal radiation flux for different droplets sizes; no droplet in the air (1), very large droplets (D = 400 μ) (2), large droplets (D = 100 μ) (3) and medium droplets (D = 20 μ) (4).

Figure 5.12 demonstrates the effect of droplets size distribution on thermal radiation. As the variance increases, thermal radiation reduces more due to the presence of smaller particles in the air. It must be noted that as the mean size of droplets reduces, variance becomes more important.



Figure 5.12: The effect of droplet diameter distribution on thermal radiation extinction; for all cases the mean diameter is 5 μ and distribution is Gaussian; $\sigma^2 = 0.0$ (1) (all droplets have the

same diameter),
$$\sigma^2 = 1.0$$
 (2), $\sigma^2 = 2.0$ (3) and $\sigma^2 = 5.0$ (4).

64

The relationship between attenuation coefficient and the mean size of droplets is observed to be an inverse relationship. Eq. (59) indicates a direct relation between mass concentration and attenuation coefficient. Figure 5.13 shows that as mass concentration increases, thermal radiation decremes.



Figure 5.13: Effect of droplet mass concentration on the attenuation of thermal radiation; $m_d = 5$ gr/m³(1), $m_d = 10$ gr/m³(2), $m_d = 20$ gr/m³(3), $m_d = 40$ gr/m³(4) and $m_d = 80$ gr/m³(5).

Figure 5.14 shows the impact of water droplet on the thermal radiation. Case 1 refers to the presence of water droplets in the air while in Case 2 there is no water droplet. At each height, the difference increases gradually with the radial distance until reaching a peak and then decreasing. Over long distances the difference roduces since the thermal radiation of both cases decreases significantly.





5.3.4 Arctic Region Conditions

Figure 5.3 to Figure 5.14 indicate that surface reflectivity and the presence of water droplets have significant and opposite effects on the thermal radiation flac. While surface reflectivity amplifies thermal radiation, the presence of water droplets results into a faster attenuation of more complicated pattern. Figure 5.15 demonstrates an example of this interaction. This figure shows the effectivity and water droplets coexist. In contrast, Case 2 is for a scenario where an high surface reflectivity and water droplets coexist. In contrast, Case 2 is for a scenario where surface reflectivity is 100.13 and there is no droplet in the air.



Figure 5.15: Difference in receiving thermal radiation for arctic conditions (Case 1– Case 2), m_d = 10 gp/m³, D = 50 μ and ref = 0.9 for Case 1.

As shown in Figure 5.15, the thermal radiation flux is higher in Case 1 for short distances and low heights. The distance and the height at which thermal radiation of Case 1 is higher depend on the pool fire diameter and fielt type. For short distances and low heights, reflection compensations for the effect of water dropted beaune of small reflection angle. For larger heights, the reflection angle is large and subsequently water dropted becomes the dominant parameter. It is to be mentioned that these result also depends on the wavelengths which depends on the pool fire temperature. Hence, for a different temperature distribution of the pool fire, the results might be significantly different as the absorption coefficient of water droptets highly depends on the wavelength.





droplets (1) and ice droplets (2).



Figure 5.17: Difference in receiving thermal radiation at the presence of ice droplets (Case 1-

Case 2), md = 10 gr/m3, D = 50 µ and ref = 0.9 for Case 1.

The effect of ice droptets versus water droptets has also been modeled and compared in Figure 5.16. The mean value, variance and muss concentration are the same for both ice and water droptets in this figure. For the specified pool fire with its specific temperature distribution, ice droptets result in less thermal radiation reduction compared to water droptets. As such, surface reflectivity becomes the dominant affecting parameter up to a larger radial distance and height as shown in Figure 5.17. In this figure, all the parameters are the same as Figure 5.15. except the absorption coefficient which is the absorption coefficient of ice. In general we can say that for the Arctic compared to a more temperate region, the thermal radiation is higher for short distances and is lower for large distances.

Chapter 6: Explosion Modeling

This chapter provides required information about explosion hazard and its consequence assessment. Explosion is the second most frequent acchent in both offshore and onabore facilities. In explosion modeling, generated overpressure is the most important parameter which determines the level of accident and its consequences. Many different types of explosions may occur. These explosions categorized as uncendined (overpressare is mostly related to the presence of obstacles), confined (overpressare is related to confinement and obstacles level), physical explosion (falling of pressurized vessel) and solid explosion. For oil and gas industries, gas explosions are the may hazard.

This chapter divides explosion modeling into three main entegories: Empirical models, Phenomenological models and CFDs. Empirical models are the easiest and aquickent models to predict overpressure. These models estimate generated overpressure based on correlations which there been obtained from large scale experiments. These correlations is miphy relate generated overpressure into parameters like distance and released energy. Therefore, there is no or less explosion physic in these models. In contrast, phenomenological models represent the physics of reprosion in its simplet way. On the other hand, CFD models doesribe and employ a datailed physics hrough solving explosion governing equations. Therefore, these CFD models provide the most excurte and related neutifier occions phenomeno.

6.1 Explosion

Explosion is defined as a sudden release of energy associated with an increase in pressure and temperature [52]. Gas explosion are generally defined as either confined or unconfined. For example explosion inside a vessel or building is a confined explosion. For fully confined explosions (no ventilation, opening and heat loss) there generated overpressure could be up to eight times of initial pressure. However, generated overpressure is mainly determined by the temperature ratio of burned gas to unburned gas.

Explosion in low congested confined places has low initial traductore and therefore low filmen speed. In the presence of obstacles, flow would be more tarbalent and result in higher combastion rate and time acceleration and hence higher flames speed. If there and configures are propagate in a speed higher than sound velocity in comparison to substrated from gases, detonation occurs. Defonation is a self-driven shockware where reaction normal overpressure pulse are coupled and propagate loggther. In this case, the reaction initiates by compression function of the strategies relatively low, it is the most hazardous accident. Detonation overpressure and its propagation speed could reach up to 20 bars and 5 Mach respectively. If the relative speed of reaction zone to unburned gas is less then sound velocity, then deflagation occurs. In this case reaction zone propagate the conducter and/or tarbalest diffusion.

In explosion modeling turbulence is the main factor which controls filme speed, shock speed and generated overpressure. Turbulence is produced and controlled by obstacles; thus, generated overpressure is very low wheth there are no obstacles or obstacle density is low. As flow passes through obstacles, turbulence grows and results more filme area and therefore higher combustion rate due to higher diffusion and convection. Growth of combustion rate increases the explosion flow and hence the turbulence is magnified again. This sycle provides high combustion trate and generated overgrows.

6.2 Effective Parameters in Explosions

The consequence of an explosion depends on generated overpressure, during of shockwave interaction with objects, duration of negative pulse after shockwave and etc. These characters of explosions depend on several parameters: blockage ratio, confinement and ventilation, congestion and geometry, fuel type, ignition source and location, ignition time and fuel-air mixture stoicholmers and initial turbalence level [32].

Blockage ratio is criterion which determines how and up to what level a structure is congested. Typically larger blockage ratio results in higher generated overpressure. However, size, shape and location of objects al boh how a significant effect on the outcome of an explosion. For instance, for similar size and blockage ratio smaller obstacles provides more overpressure. Generally as the filme passway becomes narrover and more instruse, vorpressure is especied to be higher. This is mainly due to filme are expansion and higher turbatent flow.

Fuel type plays a critical role in explosion phenomenon. As the reactivity of fuel increased, generated overpressure would be higher. For example, hydrogen explosion generates a much higher overpressure than Methane and ethane. Ignition source also has a significant rule. For example, source point ignition point results in lower overpressure in comparison to jet-type exolotion.

6.3 Modeling

There are three different approaches for modeling an explosion scenario: using empirical correlations, phenomenological models and CFD models. Among these three categories, empirical correlations are the simplest which do not care of the explosion physic; therefore, they are easy and quick models. In constant CFD modeling is the most complication and detailed approach which requires larger preparation and computational time. Phenomenological models are somewhere between CFDs and empirical correlations.

6.3.1 Empirical Models

These models have mostly been developed base on experimental data. They share characteristics like being fist, calculation overpressure for a distance from the center of explosion and etc. They simply relate the generated overpressure to parameters like scaled distance, released energy, flame speed, field reactivity and etc. widely used empirical models have been described briefly in below.

6.3.1.1 TNT Method

The main assumption of this method is that gas explosion is somehow similar to high charge and solid explosives like TNT. The TNT equivalency model employs scaled distance-scaled pressure curve to existing bick of weights and the second state of the hydrocarbon mass in vapor cloud is calculated. Moreover, an experimental factor is used to compensate for differences in the physics of explosion. This experimental factor vas initially set to be 0.3-0.5 and as the model was later modified, 0.2 was assigned for the factor. Furthermore, the model was modified to take inite account the geometry.

The main weakness of this model is that gas explosion nature is extranely different from solid explosion. For example, detonation of TNT dock/wave is much more rapid than vapor cload explosion. As a result TNT near filed overpressare is much higher in comparison to generated overpressare of gas explosion. Subsequently, in close distances from explosion center, this model predicts very high values for overpressare pixel [52, 53]. Moreover, determining explosion center is difficult since in most of cases hydrocarbon mass center is not the explosion center. Furthermore, this model just provides information for positive phase.

6.3.1.2 Multi-Energy Method

Multi-energy method has been used widely to estimate explosions overpressure. The model was developed based on the numerical simulation of entrally ignition of a spherical vapor cloud [52-55]. This model calculates overpressure based on the portion of gas which has been confined or blocked by obstudes. The behind concept for such a consideration is that part of cloud which is suscentified will uncereate a slicht overpressure if funited.

This method requires two parameters: energy scaled distance and explosion strength. This energy scaled distance somehow determines how much of released energy contributes into overpressure generation in a desired distance. Explosion strength is a number from 0 to 10 where 10 represent dotonation and 0-9 are used for deflagration. After finding energy scaled distance and explosion strength, a set of curves are used to determine scaled overpressure and positive phone duration.

The main advantage of this method over TNT is that explosion strength has been considered as a variable parameter which could differ from a scenario to another one. Moreover, the results are more realistic especially for near field where Thr overestimates externely. However, determining explosion strength is a difficult issue. Furthermore, it fails to accurately represent a complex geometry. There is not a unique and clear way to deal with several congested areas, multiple blast waves or multiple ignition sources.

74

6.3.1.3 Baker-Strehlow Model

Baker-Strehlow (BS) model is similar to multi-energy model. In both methods, presence of obtacles results into higher intensity explosions. While in multi-energy model explosion strength is dominant parameter, Hame speed is the main parameter which determines overpressure in BS model. Energy scaled distance is similar for both of these models. Flame propagation speed is determined through BS matrix [56-59]. There are three qualitative factors which specify the flame speed of a scenario: the ways or domains in which flame front could propagate (ID, 2D or 3D), find reactivity and density of obstacles. Then, scaled overpressure is calculated from curves.

This model is easy to use and also consider some geometrical aspects of structure specially congestion. Moreover, it could handle multi-ignition explosions. Since this method has been developed based on experimental data, it is expected to be more reliable and realistic in comparison to multi-energy method. Neverthelese, this model is overconservative and moreover, obtance demarky is a subjective issue.

6.3.1.4 Congestion Assessment Method (CAM)

The Congestion Assessment Method (CAM) takes into account plant layout (congestion and confinement) and faid type to predict overpressure of explosions [52]. This model has been developed by Shell Thomon Research Centre based on wide variety of experimental results. The accuracy of this model is fairly acceptable, although it has been developed to obtain conservative results. The first step in this method is to determine a reference pressure P_{ac} is congested area. This P_{ac} is an estimation of pick coverpressure which an explosion could generate. After that field is taken into accuracy which is multiple time P_{ac} to determine source pressure for selected type of fuel. Finally, overpressure for various distances is estimated by a pressure decay curve.

This model has been further modified and improved based on large scale to small scale experiments to address problems like non-symmetric plants, plants which are much longer in one direction in comparison to the other two directions, when gas volume is smaller than congested volume (partial filling) and how to deal with sharp edge objects. Because of these modifications, this model is the best empirical model especially when it is applied for layouts on which model has been calibrated.

The most challenging part is determination of congestion level. Although, there are guidelines for congestion and confinement assessment, this yet a subjective engineering practice. If two individuals attempt to determine congestion level and generated overpressure, while they may get similar results for simple plants; for complex plants the results could be significantly different.

This model predicts better than other empirical models since has been calibrated over numerous different scale experiment. Furthermore, it is easy to use and permits for nonsymmetric or long narrow plants. However, like other empirical models, it cannot take the details of plants. Table 91 represents the list of empirical models and a brief detection.

6.3.1.5 COMEX

COMEX, COMpiled Explosion model has been developed for overpressure calculation in partially confined areas. The model is only applicable for propute [60]. Five different models have been implemented in the code: two of them for overpressure prediction in confined spaces and the other three for spaces with ventime. The code is an Excel spreadable and will run on PCS if an Excel or an Excel compatible spreadsheet has been installed. This model is applicable for low two dimensional spaces; where the ratio of height to other two dimensions is low.

Array of obstacle with blockage ratio could be defined in this model. Moreover, model takes into account the shape and direction of obstacles. However, all defined obstacles must have identical size and shape. Furthermore, this model is limited to vapor cloud explosion of propane. Table 6.1 presents the summary of emvirical models.

Model	Description			
TNT	Assumes that gas explosion is somehow similar to solid explosio highly overestimates for near fields and does not take into accour geometry.			
TNO	It is similar to multi-energy method, assumes that all gas vapo contributes into explosion.			
Multi-Energy Method	Assumes that the congested and confined part of cloud contributes into explosion, provides information about the duration of positive phase.			
Baker-Strehlow	Calculates overpressure based on flame speed, takes into account the flame pass way and fuel reactivity, results are conservative.			
Congestion Assessment Method	Calibrated over numerous experiment results, allows for calculation or non-symmetric or narrow plants, it could deal with sharp edge object and partially filled congested area.			
Sedgwick Loss Assessment Method	Has been developed based on CAM idea, some modification has been done.			
COMEX	uses 5 different correlation for prediction overpressure prediction, can handle shape and direction of obstacles			

Table 6.1: List of selected empirical models with brief descriptions.

6.3.2 Phenomenological Models

The physics of explosion could be described either empirically or theoretically. While empirical models attempt to represent the physic of explosion by correlation and curves which have been developed based on experiments; CFD models employ mathematically governing equations to illutrate the physics [12]; Theomencological models are onewhere the prevent CFD models and empirical models. On the other word, they employ the physic as simple as possible and only include essential physics. The major simplification is in geometry representation. Indeed, the actuality geometry of scenario is not modeled and a simplified and idealized geometry is used. This idealization provides accurate approximations for simple cases; however, for more couples geometries phenomenological models fail to provide accurate outcomes.

Since phenomenological models implement simple physics and geometry, they are fast in calculation and run-time is usually in the order of second. This durateristic makes them suitable for optimization practice. A large number of preliminary designs and situations could be modeled quickly to achieve a limited number of preliminary acceptable situations. Then a detailed analysis could be done either by preforming experiment or CFD modeling.

6.3.2.1 SCOPE

The SCOPE (Shell Code for Overpressure Prediction in gas Explosion) model has been developed in Shell Thornton Research Contre [52]. This model has initially been developed for gas explosion modeling in offibore structures. This is a new dimensional model which simply takes geometry as a vented vessel with some obstacle grids. The obstacle grids determine the turbulence and turbulent combustion. Since SCOPE is one dimensional, it may be used wherever, flame gensway is single and/or one dimensional.

This model takes into account the length and volume of computment. Moreover, size, location and shape of vent have been considered in calculations. Standard compressible vent flow equations have been used to consider flow from vents. Also the effect of external explosion from vented unburned gas has been taken into account. For vented gas, the assumption is that it forms an numberon hape squee vioud. This model predicts overpressure for the worst case by patting the ignition point in the opposite face of compartment where distance between ignition point and vent is maximum. Flame is assumed to be semi-spherical until it reaches the walls of compartment. In order to correctly estimate the generated overpressure and venteed gas, flame position, unburned and burned gas masses are calculated by two simplified differential equations along with several other equation for turbulent velocity and etc.

SCOPE has been validated and calibrated against large number of experiments with different size, enegation and field type. Moreover, it could simply handle geometry and ventilation. These properties make SCOPE a suitable model for initial phases of structure design. However, these idealizations ceuse deviation for modeling a complex scenario. Moreover, it only models a single enclosure and possible external explosion related to the enclosure. Therefore, it could not be used for the cases in which insiston homeon control the communities.

6.3.2.2 CLICHÉ

The CLUCHE (Confined Lluked CHamber Explosion) has been developed by Advantica Technologies LLd to simulate gas explosion in confined attractures. The idea is based on the vented vessels which are connected. The reason is that plants could be considered as semiconfined and congested areas which are connected together. Therefore, CLICHE is a generalization of interconnected outfloor dareas.

CLICHE solves a set of onlinary differential equations which describe chambers. Conservation low for unburned and burned gas is applied in each chamber. Inside each chamber, the assumption is that properties are uniform and momentum changes only in the boundaries of connection links. This assumption does not permit thow distribution and flume distortion in chambers. Therefore, flame distortion is determined by applying empirical correlation based on chamber volume and burned gas.

Since this model utilizes a numerically generated flame area, ignition point could be set for any desired location. Moreover, rate of flame growth is calculated based on unburned gas velocity. As flame intersects an obstacle, it becomes turbulent. Turbulence parameters are determined based on flow velocity and basedse. CLUEH can also handt external explosions.

6.3.2.3 NVBANG

WURANG is used to calculate the generated ovepressure as a function of time for partially coeffined volume [66]. This model has no sub-model for overpressure generation; thus, it is used along with other models which could provide overpressure. The procedure is to adjust the NVBANG parameters so that NVBANG generate same overpressure. If COMEX has been used along with NVBANG, a set of parameter could be changed so that NVBANG be applicable for other fuels.

Ventilitation could be obtained by pressure relief punchs. The pressure relief punch could be specified on any wall and there is no restriction on the area due vent area exceeds the wall area. NVBANG could not handle obstacles or external explosions directly therefore, feedback factor is used for calibration of burning velocity in nurbulent flows. Burning velocity in turbulent flows has been defined a luminar burning velocity innus for feedback factor. Therefore, presence of obstacles calibrates and increases feedback factor and this feedback factor is used to cerect burning velocity. This model assumes that the shape of flame is spherical until it reaches the boundaries where it transitions to a semi spherical zone. The other assumption is that the released energy is distributed uniformly in the volume of burnt gas and the burnt gas expands adiabatically.

This model in easy to use, and the computational time is comparatively low. Moreover, venting and connected modules could be simulated with this model. The main drawback of this model is that it requires another model for overpressure generation. In addition, there is no clear method to deal with input parameters, particularly the feedback factor which controls the huming velocity. The model also assume that the energy is distributed uniformly in volume of huming and the burnt gas has an adiabatic expansion. This results in a surrealistic uniform overpressure for the entire domain.

6.3.3 CFD Models

Computational Fluid Dynamic (CFD) models approximate the solution of a set of partial differential. Navier-Stocke equations which describe flow and sub-models (e.g. combastion and turbulence) are solved simultaneously [52, 61 and 62]. Domains (both time and space) are discretized and coupled algebraic equations are solved iteratively.

CTD models predict temperature, pressure, velocity, density and species concentration in detail. This is the main advantage of CFD models over two previous models. In addition, CFD modeling can provide precise information where conducting experiment is impossible or impractical. The other main advantage of CFD models is that they are sensitive to details and therefore allow slight design or scenario modification and simulation. The main limitation of PD models in the romaniand summaries areample, it is impractical to simulate as small scieded turbulence in explosion process. Therefore, turbulent sub-models have been developed to simplify the turbulence phenomenon and reduce computational time.

6.3.3.1 AutoReaGas

AutoRecarGas has been developed by TNO and Century Dynamic LtL. This model utilizes RecarGas sub-models for gas explosion solving and BLAST for shockware propagation. RecGas is a three dimensional finite volume code which employ. Cartesing ratef. First order schemes have been used for both time and space discretizing. The Tarbulence modeling is performed by classical k-ac model and the SMPILE algorithm is used for pressure correction. While large obstacles are usually resolved by grids, small obstacles are taken into account through a proteinty distributed resistance. Small obstacles are used into account through a proteinty

The combustion is assumed to occur as a single step reaction where the reaction rate is obtained from empirical correlations for different flame speeds. The transition from laminar to turbulent combustion is controlled by local flow conditions. To account for the reality that the gas-air mixture is not uniform, a mixture fraction has been introduced. Therefore, equations are approximated for mixture fraction and field mass fraction.

One of the most important strength of this model is that it has been calibrated over small to large scale experiments. Furthermore, BLAST can be used to study far field effects and a large number of objects can be introduced in the model. Also a water delage sub-model is included. However, this model uses first order scheme for solution anoxymation.

82

6.3.3.2 CFX

CFX is a general purpose finite volume code which used for explosion modeling of complex geometries as the model generates multi-block and nen-orthogonal grids. A variety of solvers and sub-models are available among which user can select the appropriate one. For example, first order or second order schemes could be selected; loc or Reynolds stress turbulence model may be chosen for turbulence modeling.

Temporal differentiating schemes are either first order accurate (backward Euler or implicit Euler) or soccord order accurate (Crank-Nicolan). The Euler scheme is positive definite and can be used with relatively large time intervals. The term "positive definite" is referred to a scheme which converges without any restriction on the stepsizes. In contrast, Crank-Nicolaon scheme is not bounded for positive definite variable; therefore, usuall time steps are required. CPX also provides higher order temporal differentiation by employing backward differentiation methods. These schemes are usual to improve the drawkack of opervision functional schemes.

The main advantage of using CTX is the flexibility offered from the variety of discretizing schemes. The multi-block meshing offers a much better control over mesh generation. The model has also been tested and calibrated against experiments especially for methane and hydrogen explosion modeling. However, for other gases, the model shows poor agreement with experimental results [52].

6.3.3.3 COBRA

COBRA is a finite volume code which employs adaptive mesh generation algorithm. This model applies an unstructured meshing which could be refined and de-refined automatically to insure efficiency and accuracy of solution. The arid is undated after each time step to maintain an acceptable resolution of flow characteristics. Employed mash structure could be either Cartesian or cylindrical. Although grids are refined in each time step, COBRA uses Poronity Distributed Resistance (PDR) for obstudes which have not been resolved by grid. The infiguration scheme is second order both temporally and spatially. Therefore, all flow properties are approximated in the center of computational cells. However, for some studies, the model outputs have significant difference with experiments. Moreover, it employs two-layers-cturbulence model. The main disabuntage of this turbulence model is that it uses algebraic equations for near-wall domains. Finally, there is no sub-model to account for flow transition from luminar itot turbulent.

6.3.3.4 EXSIM

EXSIM is a finite volume code which has been developed by Shell Global Solution and Telemark Technological Centre, structured Carassian gridding is employed with PDR to capture the effects of small obstacles which may have not been resolved by grid. Like models which have been presented previously, EXSIM uses the k-n model for turbulence modeling. The time discretizing scheme; the space discretizing scheme could be either first order or second coder accurate.

The results of computations have been compared with numerous experiments. The model is appropriate for a variety of congestion and confinement scenarios up to a completely unconfined geometry. The major weakness of model is using low order accurate schemes (mainly first order schemes) and mech refinement de-erferements has not been considered for this model.

6.3.3.5 FLACS

FLACS (FLame ACceleration Simulator) is also a structured Cartesian grid, finite volume, k-c turbalence based model like LXSIM. The general discretizing scheme is a first order central scheme and a second order scheme has been used for reaction progress. The combastion model used is a β finame model that uses correlations of turbalent barming velocities. The β model assumes flame thickness and barming velocities as comstant and the flame curvature is adjusted by correction functions.

ELGS has been compared and calibrated versus a number of small to large scale experiments and routh are reported to be in good agreement with experiments (± 20% error in vorpressure approximation). FLACS contains a water delage model. The main disabasks of FLACS is the absence of an adaptive gridding algorithm. Thus, the user needs to modify mesh sizes after, smaller computational cells are required to obtain reasonable result. This may increase computational time dramatically.

6.3.3.6 NEWT

NEWT is finite volume code with adaptive unstructured mesh which makes it suitable for modeling of complex geometries. A fourth order Range-Katta integration method is used for temporal integration. This high order acheene allows for choosing larger time steps and subsequently less computational time is required. A combination of second and fourth enter is used for spatial directing. For trubulence modeling, a modified k te model is used.

The combustion sub-model is an eddy break up or laminar Flamelet model. The eddy break up model may result into wrong predictions for gases ignition ahead of the flame. This is corrected by suppression of the leading edge of the flame at the end of each time step. In contrast, the laminar Flamelet model does not need corrections and shows better agreement with experimental data. However, using laminar Flamelet model increases the computational time.

This model incorporates an adaptive and automatic mesh algorithm which could be used easily for complex geometries. However, model outcomes are not in good agreement with experiments results. These deviations are mostly related to implement of inaccurate ignition model, inaccurate modeling of the initial development of laminar flow, inaccurate transition from laminar into tarbubacto flow and futally using implet k-c model.

6.3.3.7 REACFLOW

REACFLOW is a finite volume code which has been developed for gas flow with chemical reaction simulations. Like NIWF, it utilizes an untractured mesh algorithm which is suitable for complex geometrics. The discretizing scheme is either first or second order accurate spatially and first order accurate temporally. In REALTOW, there are use different sub-models for combustion modeling; finite rate chemistry and oddy break-up model. Finite rate chemistry is used when the turbulence effects are negligible e.g. luminar flame. For turbulent combustion, oddy break-up model is used. The main drawback of this model is related to implementation of these simple combustion models. Moreover, the integration schemes are low order accurate, therefore, mustle tempolative size and aprilatio compating utilities are required.

Chapter 7: Explosion Consequence Modeling in Arctic Region

Previous chapter covered different methods and models for explosion consequence assessment. However in the arctic regions, the presence of snow and ice covered surfaces adds complexity to the explosion phenomenon. Snow may compact, displace and absorb considerable portion of explosion energy and impacts the generated overpressure, shock wave profile and its propagation, calculated risk and finally decision making. Although there are numerous CFD (Computational Fluid Dynamics) models which could be used for explosion modeling, most of them could not take into account the presence of snow and approximate its behavior. Moreover, coupling governing equations of explosion and governing equations of snow is computationally challenging. These challenges raise both in implementation and computation costs. There are empirical models which could be used; however, none of them have been tested and calibrated for explosion over snow. This chanter makes an attempt to integrate an empirical explosion model with snow model. Baker-Strehlow is used as the explosion model along with snow model, called jump equations, to modify and adopt Baker-Strehlow over snow covered surfaces. Risk has been calculated and compared with similar scenarios in the absence of snow covered surfaces.

7.1 Previous Works

Vapor cloud explosions are a major hazard in most of oil and gass facilities [6], 64]. The vapor cloud generated abockwave is the most important characteristic of an explosion which determines the level of damage. Thus, in explosion modeling, the goal is to provide generated overpressure and then convert it into measureable losses in term of damage or fatality. For explosion modeling, empirical models are widely used [65]. However, most of these models and tools are not suitable for explosion modeling in Arctic regions due to snow and ice covered surfaces. In addition to snow and ice covered surfaces, light levels of humidity and the presence of snow and ice particles in the air are the main characteristics of aretic regions [1]. While the effects of water varge and despits on the explosions have been will standed [66:68], the impact of snow covered surfaces on the explosion behavior is less known and not been stadied specially in the case of risk assessment. The behavior of snow and its coupling with overpressure blasts have been mostly studied in availance related researches [69] and is a newly operation are farid, assessment studies. Brown has shown that *J* amp equations can precisely describe the behavior of snow surfaces subjected to overpressure and shockware [90, 71]. Later, Johnson et al. experiments confirmed Brown's methodology and showed that shockware attemates rapidly in snow the nonementant dissofution for snow [72]. The comparison of snow and now surface adjusted predistored in the snow density and its initial properties [70, 71].

Despite the availability of the models described in chapter 5, three are centain scenarios and situations which require the model to be modified. An example of such situation is explosion hazards in a precess industry or platform in arctic region. If the ground is covered with snow layer, explosion between and absequentity generated overpressure differ compared to uncovered surfaces. For these cases if a now layer is new and has low density, a considerable portion of energy is dissipated in snow. Simultaneously the snow is compared and deformed due to the generated overpressure and the shock were losses a portion of its neergy. Coupling of transport phenomena and solid deformation is required for the case of explosion in arctic regions. However, coupling and infortubence new sources of uncertainty into modeline 1731.

88

High ambiest air density, the presence of water and ice particles in air, low temperature and nowirke covered surfaces are unique to Arctic regions. This study focuses on the impact of snow covered surfaces. A new methodology is proposed which couples Baker-Strehow model with jump equations to predict the response of snow to shock wave and to modify overpresence profile. The proposed method is a new and simple approach to model episonia in marcic conditions.

7.2 Modeling

7.2.1 Baker-Strehlow Model

In the Baker-Strehlow model, the first step is to determine the fuel activity, obstruction density and flame expansion. Fuel activity depends on the flammable vapor, as fuel activity increases, the intensity of explosion increases. In the Baker-Strehlow model there are three levels of fuel reactivity: low, medium and high. For example, methane has a low fuel activity while hydrogen has a high fiel activity. Obstruction density depends on the congestion and confinement of scenario and has a direct effect on the intensity of explosion. Like fuel activity, there are three different levels of obstruction density: low, medium and high. The confinement and congestion also determines flame expansion modes on the spatial directions in which flame can expand. There are three modes of flame expansion: 1D, 2D and 3D. For example if explosion occurs in a long tunnel, flame expansion is 1D, propagating along the length of the tunnel. In contrast, a completely unconfined vapor cloud explosion flame expansion is 3D. Flame expansion is reversely proportional to the intensity of explosion; as flame has more ways for expansion, the generated overpressure is less. Explosion efficiency and ambient pressure are the other parameters which impact the consequence. For most practices, an efficiency of 30% is considered sufficient for conservative calculations. The explosion efficiency factor is included for the fact that not all flammable gas contribute to explosion; not all the released energy is transformed to shockwave.

The next step is to determine the size of vapor cloud and released energy. The size of vapor cloud depends on the confined and congested areas, while the released energy is determined based on the combustion energy of fuel. Environment; elimatic conditions will also impact conditions the released energy. For example for a partially confined area in a high wind, the concentration and subsequently mass fraction of fuel in the cloud will be very different than a low wind situation.

Biker-Strohlow model estimates scaled overpressure as a function of scaled distance for different flame speeds. Flame speed is determined based on the flame expansion, fuel reactivity and congestions. For each parameter, there are three different categories; thus, totally there are 27 different flame speeds. Eqs (54 and 55) show the distance and overpressure scaled relations respectively:

$$P_s = \frac{P_s}{P_0}$$
(54)

$$X_s = x \left(\frac{E}{p_a} \right)^{-\frac{1}{3}}$$
(55)

Where P_{α} , P_{α} , P_{α} , P_{α} , X_{α} is and E stand for scaled overpressure, generated overpressure, ambient pressure, scaled distance, distance and released energy respectively. After determining the flame speed, and released energy, the generated overpressure is estimated by graphs or corresponding correlations:

Eq. (56) shows these correlations and related coefficients are listed in Table 7.1.

$$P_s = \begin{cases} D & \text{if } X_s < X_0 \\ AB^{(1/\chi_s)}C^{\chi_s} & \text{if } X_s \ge \chi_0 \end{cases}$$

Constants/Flame Speed (Mach)	0.2	0.35	0.7	5.2
A	0.0335	0.1041	0.3764	0.2932
В	0.8359	0.8642	0.7439	1.339
С	-1.1192	-1.0568	-1.2728	-1.1591
D	0.065	0.22	0.65	20
X ₀	0.35	0.32	0.3	0.16

Table 7.1: Constants for Eq. (56).

Figure 7.1 outlines the overpressure calculation using Bake-Strehlow model illustrating is quick and direct approach. However, this model is unable to account the impacts of perimemental conditions e.g. a now length theorem, modifications are required in this model. In this study, the released energy decreases as the shockwave or overpressure pulse propagates in environment doubtion energy dissipation by zoow. Therefore the actual energy which outributes into generation of overpressure decreases with distance. This dissipated energy is in the form of thermal and mechanical energy, however, since the explosion is a rapid phenomenon, thermal energy is considered negligible compared to mechanical energy. Therefore the dissipated energy in this model is mechanical energy, due to mechanical distingtion of soow. Eq. (57) presents the modified existion for released energy.

$$E(x) = E_0 - d(x)$$
 (57)

Where E(x), E_0 and d(x) are corrected released energy for distance(x), initially released energy and dissipated energy until distance x from the center of explosion respectively.

(56)


Figure 7.1: Flow chart for overpressure calculation by Baker-Strehlow model.

7.2.2 The New Model

The dissipated energy is calculated through the application of Jump equations (Eqs. (58-65)). Jump equations represent snow as a rate sensitive and nonlinear material. For overpressure which causes the inelastic behavior, snow response could be written as:

$$P_o = \frac{2\gamma \rho exp \left(-\Phi^{\alpha}_{\alpha}\right)}{3\alpha} ln(\frac{\alpha}{\alpha-1}) + \frac{\tau}{\alpha} \left(-\frac{\partial^2 \alpha}{\partial t^2} f(\alpha) + \frac{\left(\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial t}\right)^2}{6} g(\alpha)\right) \qquad (58)$$

where

$$\tau = \rho_m \frac{{\alpha_0}^2}{3(\alpha - 1)^{\frac{2}{3}}}$$
(59)

$$f(a) = (a - 1)^{\frac{-1}{3}} - (a)^{\frac{-1}{3}}$$
(60)

$$g(\alpha) = (\alpha - 1)^{\frac{-4}{3}} - (\alpha)^{\frac{-4}{3}}$$
(61)

In these equations γ , J and Θ are snow constants and a_0 is the initial mean void radius considered 0.1 mm in this study, a_m is the ice density and the density ratio (α) is defined as:

$$\alpha = \frac{\rho_m}{\rho}$$
(62)

γ = 3* 10⁷ pa, J = 3.07, Ø = 5.85, ρ_m= 1000 kg/m³

Here α_0 is the initial density ratio of snow and ρ is the snow density.

Brown has shown that Eqs. (58-61) accurately model snow responses to a variety of pressure shockwaves and densities. The mass and momentum equation can be written as:

$$\frac{-\partial P_a}{\partial X} = \rho_0 \frac{\partial v}{\partial t}$$
(63)

and

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial \chi} = \frac{1}{\alpha_0} \frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial t}$$
(64)

Differentiation of Eq. (64) with respect to time and substituting in Eq. (63) results in:

$$\frac{-1}{\rho_0} \frac{\partial^2 P_0}{\partial X^2} = \frac{1}{\alpha_0} \frac{\partial^2 \alpha}{\partial t^2}$$
(65)

This equation is the familiar form of a wave equation and was used along with Eqs. (88-62) to investigate the response of snow to applied external overpressures. It could be done by substitution of Eq. (58) into Eq. (65) to have a forth order non-linear partial differential equation for α . X is the direction of vave reconstantion and the direction of snow derth.

$$\frac{\partial^2}{\partial a} \left\{ \frac{2y(exp(-\frac{\partial^2}{\partial a})}{\delta a} \ln(\frac{a}{a-1}) + \frac{e}{a} \left(-\frac{\partial^2 a}{\partial t^2} f(a) + \frac{\left(\frac{\partial a}{\partial t}\right)^2}{b} g(a) \right) \right\} = \frac{1}{a_a} \frac{\partial^2 a}{\partial t^2} \qquad (66)$$

Figure 7.2 illustrates the algorithm of the proposed method. In each step, jump equations are used to calculate the dissipated energy. Based on dissipated energy, released energy is modified and subsequently used in the Baker-Strehlow model to calculate corrected overpressure. Each step of these calculations is computationally expensive especially in comparison to the simple Baker-Strehlow method.



Figure 7.2: Flowchart for overpressure calculation using the new model.

To quantitavely compare the results of new approach, the risk is calculated which is defined as:

$$R(D_{d}) = \int_{0}^{D_{d}} P_{o} dx$$
 (67)

Where D_d is the desired distance, P_o is the peak overpressure for any distance x and $R(D_d)$ is the cumulative overpressure which causes damages up to desired distance.

7.3 Results and Discussions

The solution of Jump equations provides unique information regarding the now behavior. These equations are able to correctly represent both local and global behaviors of usow with respect to its depth and density e.g. density changes, compaction, deformation and energy dissipation. The local behavior captures how now density changes in the direction of its depth while global behavior indicates how nows surface is displaced with respect to the direction() of overpresense propulsion and its effects on energy dissipation.

Figure 7.2 and 7.4 present the variation of snow density in depth tasks for initial density equal to 125 and 250 kg/m² respectively. A quick comparison between these cases reveals that as the density increases, the rate of compaction decreases. Figure 7.5 shows such a comparison. This figure compares the variation of density when the initial density has been reduced by form 250 kg/m² to 125 kg/m². For this figure, applied overpressure is the same as applied overpressare for Figures 7.3 and 7.4. The bulk of deformation and displacement is higher early. Furthermore, it is expected that up to a certain value as now density decreases, more emergy is dissipated. Moreover for any case, after a while density growth and mov displacement becomes negligible.



Figure 7.3: Snow compaction in depth, initial snow density = 125 kg/m3 and applied



overpressure = 10 bar.

Figure 7.4: Snow compaction in depth, initial snow density = 250 kg/m3 and applied

overpressure = 10 bar.



Figure 7.5: Comparison of the rate of density change (Initial snow density = 125 kg/m³ – Initial snow density = 250 kg/m³).

It is logical to expect that as applied load (overpressure) decreases, the rate of compaction changes and displacement decreases; therefore, the dissipated energy decreases as well. Figure 7.6 illustrates anow behavior for a lower applied overpressure. In comparison to Figure 7.3, just applied overpressure has decreased. This figure confirms that as overpressure decreases, rate of deutivit changes reduces dramatically.



Figure 7.6: Snow compaction in depth when the applied overpressure is equal to 1 bar; initial snow density = 125 ko/m³

The effect of depth on the local behavior of nove has been shown in Figures 7.2 and 7.8. For these figures, all parameters are similar to the parameters in Figure 7.2 except the depth of snow. As depth of snow decreases, with the same conditions, the shockware faster reaches to the hard and incompatible hard surface which is below snow layer. This results into a higher rate of compaction and also a shorter stability time. For instance, the density of last 5 cm of snow does not change after 0.4 second when depth is equal to 25 cm.



Figure 7.7: Local behavior of snow when snow depth = 0.5 m.



Figure 7.8: Local behavior of snow when depth = 0.25 m.

The application of proposed method is shown through a case study and the results are shown in Fig 7.9-7.13. In this case the assumption is that there is no wind. Moreover, there is a homogenous layer of snow with the depth of 0.5 m. Furthermore, this case assumes that there is enough fuel concentration and congestion to create a high overpressure in the center of explosion.

As the shockwave propagates, it loses a portion of its energy due to snow deformation. Therefore, the overpressure for far fields is expected to be least than what a simple model like Black-Strehow predicts. In the center and near fields, energy dissipation is larger because of generation of larger overpressure, Figure 7.9 shows snow displacement and its final depth for several different initial densities. As density decreases, the displacement of the snow surface is larger and subsequently, energy dissipation is larger.



Figure 7.9: Snow surface displacement due to shockwave interaction.

Although, snow may deformed severely in distances close to the explosion center, the dissipated energy is relatively small in comparison to the initial explosion released energy. This is mainly because in near field the surface of displaced snow is low and in the far field snow is not affected significantly. However, the snow layer results in lower generated overpressure. Figure 7.10- 7.1200mpure generated overpressure for different cases in closed distances (< 4.0 m, nucleum distances (< 25.0 m and far field < (>25.0 m) and far field </ (>25.0 m) and far field </ (>



Figure 7.10: Comparison between overpressure of several cases for close distances



Figure 7.11: Pick overpressure over snow for several different snow densities in comparison to

Baker-Strehlow model for medium distances.



Figure 7.12: Comparison between overpressure of several cases in far distances.

A comparison between result of Baker-Strehlow method and this new method reveals that there is a considerable difference in the calculated overgessater. Figures 7.10-7.12 show that generated overgressate over more covered surfaces is less than on some covered surfaces at any distance. Moreover, these figures illustrate that as now density increases, differences between the Baker-Strehlow model and the proposed method decreases. In other word, as the density of snow increases, the results of proposed method decreases in other word, as the density of snow increases, the results of proposed method become closer to the results of the Baker-Strehlow method. The reason of such behaviors is that as now density increases, compaction and subsequently dissipated energy becomes less significant compared to initial released energy. Figure 1.12 presents risk comparison for different cases based on the definition which is given in methodology section. Results show reduction in risk, although the differences may not be significant. Moreover, this figure illustrates that presence of snow layer does no significant effects on the overgressate method is keeped for near fields. It is mainly because the dissipated energy is relatively would in comparison to released energy.



Figure 7.13: Risk level versus distance for different cases.

Chapter 8: Conclusions

This chapter consists of two parts. In the first part, the summary and conclusion of the thesis is presented. The next part includes suggestions and recommendations for future works.

8.1 Summary and Conclusion

This thesis was focused on the Aretic region. Due to unique environmental characteristics of the Aretic region, the usually practiced models cannot be used for this region. Therefore, in this study two models were revised and developed to account for the environmental uniqueness.

A new methodology was proposed to model pool fires in the arctic region. The For model is received and extended to account for narface reflectivity and the presence of waterice particles in the air. As a result, the revised model is effective in a region like arctic where waface reflectivity and the presence of droplets are the main environmental parameters. Furthermore, the revised model is extended to account for the raflation from the planne zene. Although, the thermal radiation from this zone is small compared to the combustion zone; planne zone still has an important los expectably for large beights. The results of the revised model also that thermal radiation profile in arctic region is significantly different compared to moderate regions. This difference could significantly affect the consequence and subsequently the final outcomes and devisions of risk assessment.

A new model is presented for calculating explosion overpressure in the arctic region. In this new model, the Baker-Strethow model has been coupled with jump equations to calculate energy dissipating due to snow compaction. Finite difference schemes are used to solve the partial differential equations resulting from this coupling. The results show that overpressure in the artic region is lower compared to temperate climates. The reason is snow compaction and energy displation due to snow deformation. Furthermore, as the snow layer density increases, energy dissipation becomes negligible. This means that the difference in the generated corpressures between article region and temperate regions decreases.

8.2 Suggestions for Future Works

The pool fire model proposed in this thesis is applicable to steady state situation when the fire is fully developed but not appropriate for the initial growths or final quenching. Although the steady state step is the most hazardous phase during the burning of a fuel, it is worthwhile to further extend this model to include fire growth and quenching.

Thermal radiation has not been included in the energy conservation equations for the proposed pool fire model. Including thermal radiation in the energy conservation calculations would require an iterative method to reach a solution. Although this results into a longer simulation inten, it would improve the accuracy of calculations.

Unlike the pool firm model, the proposed replaying model only accounts for snow compaction and lapores environmental variables like temperature and the presence of deraplet in the air. This limitation goes back to the Bake-Strehlow model as it does not account for environment temperature or the presence of droplets in the air. Therefore the proposed model for the explosion could be further expanded by including the effect of other environmental transmeters on the exclosion intensity.

Models for other accidental fires like jet fire and BLEVE should be developed based on the unique characteristics of the Arctic region.

Bibliography

 M.C. Serreze and R.G. Barry. The Arctic Climate System. Cambridge: Cambridge university press, 2005.

[2] D. Cimini, E. Westwater and A.J. Gasiewski. "Recent Progress in temperature and humidity profiling in the Arctic using millimeter-wave radiometry", Proceedings of the 8th International Symposium on Tropospheric Profiling, Delft, The Netherlands, October 2009.

[3] M.S. Timlin and J.E. Walsh. "Historical and Projected Distributions of Daily Temperature and Pressure in the Arctic", Arctic, vol. 60, pp. 389-400, 2007.

[4] J.E. Overland. "Meteorology of the Beaufort Sea". Journal of Geophysical Research, vol. 114, pp. 1-10, 2009.

[5] R. Treffeisen, R. Krejci, J. Strem, A.C. Engvall, A. Herber and L. Thomason. "Humidity observations in the Actic troposphere over Ny-Alesand, Svalbard based on 15 years of radiosonde data". Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics, vol. 7, pp. 2721-2732, 2007.

[6] N.S. Arunarj and J. Maiti. "A methodology for overall consequence modeling in chemical industry", Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 169, pp. 556-574, 2009.

[7] R. Pula, F. Khan, B. Veitch and P. Amyotte. "Revised fire consequence models for offshore quantitative risk assessment", Journal of Loss Prevention in the Process Industries, vol. 18, pp. 443-453, 2005.

[8] R. Pula, F. Khan, B. Veitch and P. Amyotte. "A grid based approach for fire and explosion consequence analysis". Process Safety and Environmental Protection, vol. 84(B2), pp. 79-91, 2006. [9] M. Hightower et al. Guidance on risk analysis and safety implications of a Large Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) spill over water. Oak Ridge: SANDIA Lab, 2004.

[10] M.G. Mares, L. Zarate and J. Casal. "Jet Fire and the Domino Effect". Fire Safety Journal, vol. 43, pp. 583-588, 2008.

[11] G. Hankinson, B.J. Lowesmith, J.A. Evans and L.C. Shirvill. "Jet Fire Involving Releases of Crude Oil, Gas and Water", Process Safety and Environmental Protection, vol. 85(B3), pp. 221-229, 2007.

[12] M.G. Mares, M. Munoz, and J. Casal. "Radiant Heat from Propane Jet Fire". Experimental Thermal and Fluid Science. vol. 34, pp. 323-329, 2010.

[13] A.M. Brik, C. Davison and M. Cunningham. "Blast Overpressure from Medium Scale BLEVE Tests". Journal of Loss Prevention in Process Industries, vol. 20, pp. 194-206, 2007.

[14] G.M. Makhviladze and S.E. Yakush. "Blast Waves and Fireballs from Bursts of Vessels with Pressure-Liquefied Hydrocarbons". Proceedings of the Combustion Institute, vol. 29, pp. 313-320, 2002.

[15] Z. Fu, and G. Hadjisophoeleous. "A Two-Zone Fire Growth and Smoke Movement Model for Multi-Compartment Buildings". Fire Safety Journal, vol. 34, pp. 257-285, 2000.

[16] W.D. Walton. "Zone Computer Fire Models for Enclosures" in SFPE Handbook of Fire Protection Engineering, 2nd Edition, P.J.D. Nenno, Chapter 7, Section 3, pp. 3/148-151, 2002.

[17] C. Xiaojun, Y. Lizhong, D. Zhihua and F. Weicheng. "A Multi-Layer Zone Model for Predicting Fire Behavior in a Fire Room". Fire Safety Journal, vol. 40, pp. 267-281, 2005.

[18] N.P. Komninos. "Modeling HCCI Combustion: Modification of a Multi-Zone Model and Comparison to Experimental Results at Varying Boost Pressure". Applied Energy, vol. 86, pp. 2141-2151, 2009.

[19] R. Friedman. "An International Survey of Computer Models for Fire and Smoke". Journal of Fire Protection Engineering, vol. 4, pp. 81-92, 1992.

[20] S. M. Olenick, D. J. Carpenter. "An Updated International Survey of Computer Models for Fire and Smoke". Journal of Fire Protection Engineering, vol. 13, pp. 87-110, 2003.

[21] C.E. Lynch and M.J. Smith. "Hybrid RANS-LES Turbulence Models on Unstructured Grids", 38th Fluid Dynamics Conference and Exhibit, Seattle, Washington, 2008.

[22] P. Moin and K. Mahesh. "Direct Numerical Simulation: a Tool in Turbulence Research". Annuals Review of Fluid Mechanics, vol. 30, pp. 539-578, 1998.

[23] T. Kobsyashi "Large Eddy Simulation for Engineering Applications". Fluid Dynamics Research", vol. 38, pp. 84-107, 2008.

[24] J. Meyers, B.J. Geurts and M. Baelmans. "Database Analysis of Errors in Large Eddy Simulation". Physics of Fluids, vol. 15, pp. 2740-2755, 2003.

[25] W.K. Chow "A Comparison of the Use of Fire Zone and Field Models for Simulating Atrium Smoke-Filling Processes". Fire Safety Journal, vol. 25, pp. 337-353, 1995.

[26] K.S. Mudan. "Thermal Radiation Hazards from Hydrocarbon Pool Fires". Progress in Energy and Combustion Science, vol 10. pp. 59-80, 1984. [27] P. Joulain. "The Behavior of Pool Fires: State of The Art and New Insights". 27th symposium on combustion, The Combustion Institute, Pages 2691-2706, 1998.

[28] P.J. Rew, W.G. Hulbert and D.M. Deaves. "Modeling of Thermal Radiation from External Hydrocarbon Pool Fires". Trans IChemE, vol. 75 (B), pp. 81-89, 1997.

[29] P. Joulain. "Convective and Radiative Transport in Pool and Wall Fires: 20 Years of Research in Poitiers", Fire Safety Journal, vol. 26, pp. 99-149, 1996.

[30] B.J. McCaffrey. "Momentum Implications for Buoyant Diffusion Flames", Journal of Combustion and Flame, vol. 52, pp. 149-167, 1983.

[31] S.J. Fischer, B.H. Duparc and W.L. Grosshandler, "The Structure and Radiation of an Ethanol Pool Fire". Journal of Combustion and Flame, vol. 70, pp. 291-306, 1987.

[32] P.K. Raj. "Large Hydrocarbon Fuel Pool Fires: Physical Characteristics and Thermal Emission Variation with Height". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 140, pp. 280-292, 2007.

[33] J.A. Fay. "Model of Large Pool Fires". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 136 (B), pp. 219-232, 2006.

[34] H. Chun, K. Wehrstelt, I. Vela and A. Schonbucher. "Thermal Radiation of di-tert-butyl Peroxide Pool Fires: Experimental Investigation and CFD Simulation". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 167, pp. 105–113, 2009.

[35] K.A. Jensen, J.F. Ripoll, A.A. Wary, D. Joseph and M.E. Hafi, "On Various Modeling Approaches to Radiative Heat Transfer in Pool Firer", Combustion and Flame, vol. 148, pp. 263-279, 2007.

[36] A.T. Modak. "Thermal Radiation from Pool Fires", Combustion and Flame, vol. 29, pp. 177-192, 1977.

[37] L. Orloff. "Simplified Radiation Modeling of Pool Fires". 18th Symposium on Combustion, the Combustion Institute, pp. 549-561, 1981.

[38] A. Hamins, M. Klassen, J. Gore and T. Kashiwagi. "Estimate of Flame Radiation via a Single Location Measurement in Liquid Pool Fires". Combustion and Flame, vol. 86, pp. 223-228, 1991.

[39] G. Krishnamoorthy. "A Comparison of Gray and Non-Gray Modeling Approaches to Radiative transfer in Pool Fire Simulations". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 182, pp. 570-580, 2010.

[40] M.B. Kim, Y.J. Jang and J.K. Kim. "Burning Rate of a Pool Fire with Downward-Directed Spravs". Fire Safety Journal, vol. 27, pp. 37-48, 1996.

[41] J.C. Chang, C.M. Lin and S.L. Huang, "Experimental Study on the Extinction of Liquid Pool Fire by Water Droplet Streams and Sprays". Fire Safety Journal, vol. 42, pp. 295-309, 2007.

[42] B. Chen, S.X. Lu, C.H. Li, Q.S. Kang and V. Lecoustre. "Initial Fuel Temperature Effects on Burning Rate of Pool Fire". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 188, pp. 369-373, 2011.

[43] T.S. Ravigururajan and M.R. Beltran. "A Model for Attenuation of Fire Radiation through Water Droplets". Fire Safety Journal, vol. 15, pp. 171-181, 1989.

[44] G.N. Mercer and R.O. Weber. "Plumes above Line Fires in a Cross Wind". int. J. wildland fire, vol. 4, pp. 201-207, 1994.

[45] E. Gramsch, L. Catalan, I. Ormeno and G. Palma, "Traffic and Seasonal Dependence of the Light Absorption Coefficient in Santiago De Chile", Applied Optics, vol. 39, pp. 4895-4901, 2000.

[46] C. Doolan. "The Effect of Water Mist and Water Spray on Radiative Heat Transfer for Stored Ordnance". Defense Science and Technology Organization, 2003.

[47] W.M. Irvine. "Infrared Optical Properties of Water and Ice Spheres". ICARUS, vol. 8, pp. 324-360, 1968.

[48] S. Hostikka and K. McGrattan. "Numerical Modeling of Radiative Heat Transfer in Water Spravs", Fire Safety Journal, vol. 41, pp. 76-86, 2006.

[49] V.M. Zolotarev, B.A. Mikhilov, L.L. Alperovich and S.I. Popov, Dispersion and absorption of liquid water in the infrared and radio regions of the spectrum, Optics and Spectroscopy, vol. 27, pp. 430-432, 1969.

[50] G.M. Hale and M.R. Querry. "Optical constants of water in the 200 nm to 200 μm wavelength rogion". Applied Optic, vol. 12, pp. 555-563, 1973.

[51] P. Schiebener, J. Straub, J.M. Sengers and J.S. Gallagher, "Refractive index of water and steam as function of wavelength, temperature and density", Journal of Physical and Chemical Reference Data, vol. 19, pp. 677-717, 1990.

[52] C.J. Lea. "A Review of the State-of-the-Art in Gas Explosion Modeling", HSL Report, 2002.

[53] A.C. Berg van den and A. Lannoy. "Methods for Vapor Cloud Explosion Blast Modeling". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 34, pp. 151-171, 1993.

[54] B.J. Wiekema. "Vapor Could Explosion Model". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 3, pp. 221-232, 1980.

[55] A.C. Berg van den. "The Multi Energy Method. A Framework for Vapor Cloud Explosion Blast Prediction". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 12, pp. 1-10, 1985.

[56] Q.A. Baker, M.J. Tang, E.A. Scheier and G.J. Silvia. "Vapor Cloud Explosion Analysis". Journal of Process Safety Progress, vol. 15, pp. 106-109, 1996.

[57] Q.A. Baker, C.M. Doolittle, G.A. Fitzgerald and M.J. Tang. "Recent Developments in the Baker-Strehlow VCE Analysis Methodology". Journal of Process Safety Progress, vol. 17, pp. 297-301, 1998.

[58] M.J. Tang and Q.A. Baker. "A New Set of Blast Curves from Vapor Cloud Explosions". Journal of Process Safety Progress, vol. 18, pp. 235-240, 1999.

[59] M.J. Tang and Q.A. Baker. "Comparison of Blast Curves from Vapor Cloud Explosions". Journal of Loss Prevention in Process Industries, vol. 13, pp. 433–438, 2000.

[60] S.H. Ledin. Review of COMEX and NVBANG Explosion Models. HSL Report, 2004.

[61] R.S. Cant, W.N. Dawes and A.M. Savill. "Advanced CFD Modeling of Accidental Explosions", Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics, vol. 36, pp. 97-119, 2004.

[62] N.R. Popat. "Investigation to Improve and assess the Accuracy of Computational Fluid Dynamics Based Explosion Model". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 45, pp. 1-25, 1996.

[63] D. Bjerketvedt, J.R. Bakke and K.V. Wingerden. "Gas Explosion Handbook". Journal of Hazardous Materials, vol. 52; pp. 1-150, 1997. [64] C.C. James and J.A. Krembs, Large Property Damage Losses in the Hydrocarbon-Chemical Industries—A Thirty-Year Review. Marsh Consulting Risk, Nineteenth Edition, 2001.

[65] H.S. Ledin and C.J. Lea. "A Review of the State-of-the-Art in Gas Explosion Modeling". HSL Report, 2002.

[66] D. Schwer and K. Kailasantah. "Blast Mitigation by Water Mist: Simulation of Confined Blast Waves". Naval Research Laboratory Report, MR/6410-03-8658, 2001.

[67] D. Schwer and K. Kailasantah. "Blast Mitigation by Water Mist: Mitigation of Confined and Unconfined Blasts". Naval Research Laboratory Report, MR/6410-06-8976, 2006.

[68] K.C. Adiga, H.D. Willauer, R. Ananth and F.W. Williams. "Droplet Breakup Energies and Formation of Ultra-fine Mist". Suppression and Detection Research and Applications- A Technical working Conference (SUPDET 2007), 2007.

[69] E.R. Lachapelle. "Alternative Methods for the Artificial Release of Snow Avalanches". Journal of Glaciology, vol. 19, pp. 419-429, 1977.

[70] R.L. Brown, "An Analysis of Non-Steady Plastic Shock Wave in Snow". Journal of Glaciology, vol. 25, pp. 279-287, 1980.

[71] R.L. Brown, "A Method for Evaluating Shockwave Propagation in Snow", Cold Regions Science and Technology, vol. 5, pp. 151-156, 1981.

[72] J.B. Johnson, D.J. Solie and S.A. Barrett. "The Response of a Seasonal Snow Cover to Explosive Loading". Annals of Glaciology, vol. 19, pp. 49-54, 1994. [73] W.L. Oberkampf, S.M. Deland, B.M. Rutherford, K.V. Diegert and K.F. Alvin, "Error and Uncertainty in Modeling and Simulation", Reliability Engineering and Safety Systems, vol. 75, pp. 333-357, 2002. Appendix A

$$\sigma T^{4}\Delta A = \int_{0}^{A} \frac{\vec{n}.\vec{dt}}{di} q^{\prime\prime}|_{dt} dA; \quad (\vec{n}.\vec{dt}) > 0 \qquad (A-1)$$

As $q''|_{di}$ is constant, we need to calculate the right side integral. If we transform this integral to spherical coordination, this integral can be written as

$$\int_{0}^{A} \frac{\vec{n}.\vec{dt}}{dt} dA = \int_{0}^{A} \cos(\theta) \cos(\varphi) dA \qquad (A-2)$$

Where, θ and ϕ are azimuthal and polar angels respectively. The (dA) in this integral is equal to

$$dA = di \sin(d\theta) di \sin(d\varphi) = di^2 \sin(d\theta) \sin(d\varphi)$$
 (A - 3)

On the other hand, we know that

$$\lim_{x\to 0} \sin(x) = x \qquad (A$$

Using (Eq. A-4) in (Eq. A-3) and substituting into (Eq. A-2) results in

$$\int_{0}^{A} \cos(\theta) \cos(\varphi) \, dA = di^{2} \int_{-\frac{\pi}{2}}^{\frac{\pi}{2}} \int_{-\frac{\pi}{2}}^{\frac{\pi}{2}} \cos(\theta) \cos(\varphi) \, d\theta \, d\varphi = 4di^{2} \qquad (A-5)$$

Replacing (Eq. A-5) into (Eq. A-1) results into

$$q''|_{di} = \frac{\sigma T^4 \Delta A}{4di^2} \qquad (A-6)$$

Appendix B

For a Gaussian distribution, Probability Density Function (PFD) can be shown as

$$f(x) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma^2}} \exp\left(-\frac{(x-\mu)^2}{2\pi\sigma^2}\right) \qquad (B-1)$$

Where μ presents the mean value and σ^2 determines the width of distribution. " σ^2 equal to 0" mathematically means that all the droplets have a same diameter (μ). Then we have

$$m_d = \rho_d V_d = N \frac{4\pi \rho_d}{3} \mu^3$$
(B - 2)

Where, V_d is occupied volume by droplets and N is the number of droplets per unit volume. Finally

$$A_d = N\pi\mu^2 = \frac{3m_d}{4\rho_d\mu}$$
(B - 3)









